

COMMITTED | QUALITY MINDED | SERVICE FOCUSED | WELCOMING & HELPFUL



Employee Handbook

Adopted: January 2024

Table of Contents

CI	LOW	STAMPING COMPANY PRINCIPLES AND GUIDELINES	1
CI	OW	STAMPING COMPANY LEADERSHIP TEAM	2
CC	OMP	ANY HISTORY	5
I.	Ał	BOUT THE HANDBOOK	6
II.	OU	UR POLICIES	6
	A.	Nature of Our Employment Relationship	6
	B.	Equal Employment Opportunity	7
	C.	Diversity, Equity and Inclusion	7
	D.	Non-Harassment Policy	8
	E.	Solicitation and Distribution.	10
	F.	Visitors	10
	G.	Dress Code	11
	H.	Employee Parking	11
	I.	Company Vehicles	12
	J.	Business Gifts	13
	K.	Employment of Relatives/Relationships in the Workplace	13
	L.	Electronic Communication Devices – Standards of Conduct	13
	M.	Cellular Telephones	16
	N.	Lockers	16
	O.	Mail	16
	P.	Pregnancy Accommodations	17
Ш	. OI	UR EMPLOYMENT RELATIONSHIP	17
	A.	New Employees	17
	B.	Promotions and Transfers	17
	C.	Re-Hires	18
	D.	Employment Type	19
	E.	Performance Reviews	19
IV	. OI	UR WORKDAY	20
	A.	Workday	20
	B.	Break Periods	20
V.	Н	OW WE PAY	20
	A.	Payday	20
	B.	Overtime	20
	C.	Shift Premiums	20
	D.	Payroll	20
	E.	Time Cards / Time Clock	21
		i	

F.	Punching "In"	21
G.	Travel and Reimbursable Expenses	21
VI. T	THE COMPANY'S CODE OF CONDUCT	21
VII. H	IOW WE COMMUNICATE	25
A.	Open Door Policy	25
B.	Problem Resolution: Work Together	25
C.	Bulletin Boards	26
D.	Personnel Information	27
E.	Electronic Communication	27
VIII.	WHEN YOU NEED TO BE AWAY FROM WORK	28
A.	. Attendance	28
B.	Leaves of Absence (Generally)	30
C.	Family and Medical Leave of Absence	30
D.	Parental and School Conference/Activity Leaves of Absence	32
E.	Military Leave	33
F.	Funeral Leave	33
G.	Jury Duty Leave	34
H.	. Leave of Absence Time Limitations and Impact Upon Employee Benefits	34
I.	Plant Closings	35
IX. P	AID TIME OFF	35
A.	Paid Time Off (PTO)	35
B.	Holidays	38
X. H	OW WE CARE FOR YOUR HEALTH AND SAFETY	39
A.	Safety and Health	39
В.	Medical Examinations	39
C.	Substance Use and Abuse	40
D.	Smoking, Vaping and Chewing Tobacco Products	41
E.	Temporary Alternative Work: Light/Restricted Duty	41
F.	Workplace Violence	41
G.	Eye Wear Program	42
H.	Hearing Protection Program	42
I.	Shoe Program	43
J.	Uniforms	43
K.	Welding Helmets	43
XI. P	PROTECTING OUR BUSINESS	43
A.	Confidentiality	43
B.	Notice/Policy on Privacy in Connection with Employment	44

C.	Moonlighting	44
D.	False Information and Claims	44
E.	Protected Health Information	45
XII. PA	ARTING WAYS	45
A.	Resignation/Termination	45
B.	Layoff; Reduction in Force	46
XIII.	BENEFITS TO SUPPORT AND ASSIST YOU	46
A.	Insurance and Pre-Funded Benefits	46
B.	Social Security, Unemployment Compensation and Workers' Compensation Insurance Benefits	49
C.	Extension of Health and Life Insurance Coverage (COBRA)	49
D.	Education Benefits	49
E.	Company Required Training	49
F.	Tuition Reimbursement Program	50
G.	Apprenticeship Program	52
H.	Electronic Notification	52
I.	Employee Assistance Program	52
J.	Founders Fitness Health Club.	53
K.	Purchases	53
RECE	IPT/ACKNOWLEDGMENT FORM - Copy A	54
RECE	IPT/ACKNOWLEDGMENT FORM - Copy B	55

CLOW STAMPING COMPANY PRINCIPLES AND GUIDELINES

Clow Stamping Company is a family-focused company providing world-class metal stamping to recognized Original Equipment Manufacturers (or OEMs).

CORE VALUES

COMMITTED: We act with the greater good in mind. We do what's right, not what's easy. We are ambitious, reliable, capable and safety-minded. We have a can-do attitude. We show up, we give it our best effort, and we make it happen!

QUALITY-MINDED: We hold the highest of standards, striving for excellence in all that we do. We are accurate, thorough, and attentive to detail. We take pride in our craft, providing the highest quality parts and services.

SERVICE FOCUSED: We understand the value of reputation, so we do what we say and we deliver what we promise. We proactively address customer concerns and needs. We take responsibility for our actions, because we know our actions add value.

WELCOMING & HELPFUL: We have a positive attitude and treat others with respect. Our co-workers feel welcomed and appreciated because of the friendly way in which we interact with them. We genuinely want others to have a good day at work and strive to be someone others want to work with.

CLOW STAMPING COMPANY LEADERSHIP TEAM

Chief Executive Officer /Owner/Visionary

Reginal Clow

President/Integrator

Lori Davies

Chief Financial Officer

Christopher Lueck

Director of Customer Relations

Amy Engholm

Director of Human Resources

Robin Loftis

Director of Manufacturing

Joe Goble

Director of Sales and Marketing

Dennis Smith

FINANCE & INFRASTRUCTURE

Chief Financial Officer

Christopher Lueck

Accounting

Carolyn Owen - Accounts Receivable Supervisor Heather Edin - Accounts Payable Coordinator

Information Technology

Darin Owen – It Manager

Maintenance

Greg Fuhrman - Maintenance Manager Jeff Wohl - Maintenance Supervisor

Payroll

Nancy Jendro – Payroll Supervisor

Purchasing

Karen Miller - Purchasing Manager

CUSTOMER SUPPORT

Director of Order Fulfillment

Amy Engholm

Customer Support

Jill Vice – Customer Support Manager Lisa Olson – Customer Support Supervisor

Shipping

Sandra Paul - Shipping Manager Tim Spaid – Outbound Freight Supervisor Troy Sibbert - Shipping Supervisor – Shifts: 1 and 13 Benjamin Hoffman - Shipping Supervisor – Shifts: 2, 3 and 14 Charles Afagwu - Shipping Supervisor – Shift: 21

HUMAN RESOURCES

Director of Human Resources

Robin Loftis

Human Resources

Mike Tollefson – HR Generalist Shannon Sawyer – HR Generalist

Safety

Doug Buehl –Risk Manager

MANUFACTURING

Director of Manufacturing

Joe Goble

Fabrication

Daniel Guderjohn – Fabrication Manager Rory Keena – Automation Supervisor Justin Wheeler – Deburring Supervisor Luke Shough – Laser Supervisor Dustin Wright – Machining Supervisor Bruce Lehrke – Raw Material Supervisor

Press

Jasmine Johnson - Press Manager

Gabriel Clow – Press Supervisor – Shifts: 01,11, And 13

Justin Gilbertson - Press Supervisor - Shifts: 01,11, And 13

Jason Stenberg - Press Supervisor - Shifts: 02, 12 And 14

Jeff Clark – Press Supervisor – Shifts: 02, 12 And 14

James Johnson - Press Supervisor - Shift: 3

Brian Gardner – Press Supervisor – Shift: 03

James Addison – Press Supervisor – Shift: 21

Luther Wallin – Press Supervisor – Shift: 21

Steven Day – Tool Storage Supervisor

Quality

Eric Mitchel – Quality Manager

Don Willard – Quality Supervisor

Tooling

Mike Clasen – Tool Room Manager

Welding

Ray Ritter – Welding Manager

Dave Gerhardt – Hand/Robotic Welding Supervisor

James Gehrke – Spot Welding/Assembly Supervisor

SALES AND MARKETING

Director of Sales and Marketing

Dennis Smith

Estimating

Russ Doucette - Estimating Manager

COMPANY HISTORY

The oldest of five children, Everett Clow was born in Barrett, Minnesota, and graduated from the West Central School of Agriculture at Morris with top honors, later training in toolmaking at Dunwoody Institute. He worked as a tool-and-die maker at Federal Stamping before deciding, at age 42, with his wife Gladyce, to start their own metal fabrication business. Together, they purchased a small manufacturing shop that employed 8 people, renamed it, and moved it from Bloomington to St. Louis Park, Minnesota. At that time, its customers were all metro based. After hiring its first manufacturers' representative organization in 1971, sales expanded to a national level. The customer base included customers in the computer, copier, business, and snowmobile industries.

In June of 1973 the company purchased the site of its current operations, a 15,750 square foot facility in Merrifield, Minnesota, as an expansion site. In 1980 the company moved the remainder of its St. Louis Park operations to Monticello, Minnesota. In 1985, all production was consolidated at the Merrifield location, leaving the Monticello location to focus on assembly, final inspection, and packaging until 2006 when all operations were combined under one roof.

Gladyce and Everett's three children, Ric, Reggie, and Tara (Lynne), grew up with the family business. Both sons were active in operations with Ric ultimately managing the Monticello location while Reggie lead the Merrifield facility.

Today the Merrifield facility is over 392,000 square feet, employs more than 520 full-time employees, and provides metal stampings to several Fortune 500 companies. Top industries served include agriculture, recreational vehicles, lawn and garden, lighting, exercise equipment, petroleum, and refrigeration. The company remains a family organization, owned and led by second generation Reggie Clow and third generation Gabe Clow. The family leadership has grown operations from that eight-person shop to one of the largest metal stamping companies in the Midwest. Through the years, the company has experienced substantial growth because of the exceptional value, quality, on-time delivery, and customer service provided to its customers.

A career at Clow Stamping Company, regardless of the department, starts with commitment. From the executive leadership team through the ranks, associates commit to an ethic of hard work and a mission to produce the highest quality products in the industry.

Clow Stamping Company, in turn commits to creating a family-focused environment where associates can excel. This atmosphere of mutual respect allows the individual to thrive, as evidenced by many associates who have made a lifetime career with the company.

I. ABOUT THE HANDBOOK

We prepared this Employee Handbook as a guide to help you "get acquainted" with Clow Stamping Company ("the Company"). It will help you to understand the Company's way of doing business.

In this Handbook, you will find information about your opportunities, benefits, and responsibilities. We hope it will help you feel comfortable with us. We depend on you - your success is our success. The policies and guidelines as presented here are not designed to restrict you as an individual, but rather to provide the basis for the **TEAMWORK** that is necessary whenever a group of people work together.

Please read this Handbook carefully and keep it handy for future reference. Some of the information is of a general nature and some of it is the Company's policy. You can obtain detailed information about the subjects covered and their application to your particular situation from your Director, Manager or Supervisor and/or from the Human Resources Department. Feel free to ask any questions that come up at any time.

The Company is dedicated to providing our customers the best quality products and service at a competitive price, while providing you with competitive wages, a comprehensive benefits package and a safe and welcoming place to work.

Always put safety first. We are committed to providing you with as safe of a working environment as we possibly can.

Again, we welcome you as a member of our team and are glad to have you with us. We look forward to you contributing your abilities, enthusiasm, and suggestions, as we all work together for the continued success of our organization.

II. OUR POLICIES

A. Nature of Our Employment Relationship

This Handbook is intended to assist you in becoming familiar with our policies, procedures and benefits. It does not constitute a guarantee that your employment will continue for a specified period of time or end only under certain conditions. Unless expressly modified by a written agreement, employment with the Company is a voluntary employment-at-will relationship for no definite period of time, and nothing in this Handbook constitutes an expressed or implied contract of employment or guarantee of any benefit. You have the right to terminate your employment relationship for any reason with or without cause or notice at any time and the Company may do the same.

The Company may, in its discretion, amend, supplement, modify or eliminate one or more of the benefits, work guidelines or policies, with or without prior notice. However, the Company will attempt to provide advance notice prior to the implementation of any such changes or modifications by official electronic communication methods.

No supervisor or manager has the authority to amend or modify this Handbook. Any final decision regarding the interpretation of our policies rests with our President. Only our President

has the authority to make any individual agreement contrary to this policy, and any such individual agreement must be in writing and signed by the employee and the President or Director of HR.

Nothing in this Handbook, including, but not limited to, its confidentiality, information security, visitors, distribution, no solicitation, and electronic communications (email, voicemail, internet use, social media, etc.) policies, is intended to interfere with or restrict employees' rights to lawfully engage in or refrain from engaging in protected, concerted activity under the law such as pursuing grievances, criticism or complaints about wages, benefits, working conditions or employer policies, supporting or opposing union organizing, and/or collective bargaining, or other lawful group action, without fear of reprisals.

B. Equal Employment Opportunity

The Company believes in providing equal employment opportunities for all employees. The Company will not violate any law prohibiting discrimination for or against any employee or applicant for employment on the basis of race (including traits associated with race such as hair texture and hair styles such as braids, locs and twists), color, religion, creed, age, sex, national origin, ancestry, marital status, pregnancy, familial status, disability (including those related to pregnancy or childbirth), membership or non-membership in a labor organization, sexual orientation, status with regard to public assistance, genetic information, membership or activity in a local human rights commission, complaining in good faith to the Company or a public authority, or any other characteristic protected under local, state, or federal statute, ordinance, or regulation. Applicants and employees will be evaluated solely on the basis of their conduct, their compliance with the Company's policies, practices, and legitimate expectations, and their performance and experience.

If you believe that you have been unlawfully discriminated against, you must bring this to the attention of your supervisor or the Director of HR. Employees can bring complaints, ask questions, and raise concerns under this policy without fear of reprisal.

This policy applies to all aspects of an employee's employment with the Company, including, promotions, demotions, transfers, recruitment, advertising, layoffs, terminations, compensation, hiring and training, and to all applicants. All employees and applicants are responsible for understanding, adhering to, and strictly enforcing this policy.

C. Diversity, Equity and Inclusion

Clow Stamping Company is committed to fostering, cultivating and preserving a culture of diversity, equity and inclusion. Our human capital is the most valuable asset we have. The collective sum of the individual differences, life experiences, knowledge, inventiveness, innovation, self-expression, unique capabilities and talent that our employees invest in their work represents a significant part of not only our culture, but our reputation and company's achievement as well.

We embrace and encourage our employees' differences in age, color, disability, ethnicity, family or marital status, gender identity or expression, language, national origin, physical and mental ability, political affiliation, race, religion, sexual orientation, socio-economic status, veteran status, and other characteristics that make our employees unique.

Clow Stamping Company's diversity initiatives are applicable – but not limited to – our practices and policies on recruitment and selection; compensation and benefits; professional development and training; promotions; transfers; social and recreational programs; layoffs; termination; and the ongoing development of a work environment built on the premise of gender and diversity equity that encourages and enforces:

- Respectful communication and cooperation between all employees.
- Teamwork and employee participation, permitting the representation of all groups and employee perspectives.
- Work/life balance through multiple shift options to accommodate employees' varying needs.
- Employer and employee contributions to the communities we serve to promote a greater understanding and respect for the diversity.

All employees of Clow Stamping Company have a responsibility to treat others with dignity and respect at all times. All employees are expected to exhibit conduct that reflects inclusion during work, at work functions on or off the work site, and at all other company-sponsored and participative events.

Any employee found to have exhibited any inappropriate conduct or behavior against others may be subject to disciplinary action.

Employees who believe they have been subjected to any kind of discrimination that conflict with the company's diversity policy and initiatives should seek assistance from a supervisor or an HR representative.

D. Non-Harassment Policy

1. Harassment Policy Statement

As indicated above, the Company is committed to providing a work environment that is free of unlawful discrimination. This policy includes the prohibition of harassment based upon any of the characteristics listed in our Equal Employment Opportunity Policy above. Many harassment situations in the work environment involve sexual harassment. However, complaints alleging harassment based upon other protected characteristics will be handled in the same manner as complaints alleging sexual harassment. The "work environment" includes all of the Company's premises, and any other locations where Company-sponsored activities take place, any off-site location where Company business is conducted, and on social networking sites if the Company, its customers, suppliers, or employees are referenced or included in communications. "Sexual harassment" is defined as:

Unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature when:

a. Submission to such conduct is made a term or condition, either explicitly or implicitly, of an individual's employment;

- b. Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as a factor in decisions affecting that individual's employment; or
- c. Such conduct has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with an individual's work performance or creates an intimidating, hostile, or offensive work environment, and the Company knew or should have known of the existence of the harassment and failed to take timely and appropriate action.

If you believe that you are being subjected to harassment, you must:

First: Tell the harasser to stop, if you feel comfortable doing so.

Second: Make a record and immediately report the incident to your supervisor

or to the Director of HR

Third: If the conduct continues, this should also be immediately reported to

the Director of HR.

Any reported incident will be investigated. Complaints and actions taken to resolve harassment will be handled as confidentially as possible, given the Company's obligation to investigate and act upon reports of such harassment. Employees may bring complaints, ask questions, and raise concerns without fear of reprisal under this policy. All employees are responsible for understanding, adhering to, and strictly enforcing this policy. Any violation of this policy may result in discipline, up to and including termination. Making false allegations is also a violation of this policy.

2. <u>Investigation and Recommendation</u>

The Company will, upon receipt of a report or complaint alleging harassment or other inappropriate conduct, authorize an investigation. The Company will generally respond to an employee's complaint within ten (10) to fourteen (14) days.

In determining whether the alleged conduct constitutes harassment or other inappropriate conduct, the Company may consider the surrounding circumstances, the nature of the alleged statements or conduct, the relationships between the parties involved, and the context in which the alleged incidents occurred. Whether a particular action or incident constitutes harassment or other inappropriate conduct requires consideration of all the facts and surrounding circumstances.

The investigation may consist of personal interviews with the complainant, the individual(s) against whom the complaint or report is filed, and others who may have knowledge of the alleged incident(s) or circumstances giving rise to the complaint or report. The investigation may also include any other lawful methods deemed pertinent by the investigator.

In addition, the Company may take immediate steps, at its discretion, to protect the complainant, witnesses, or other employees pending completion of an investigation.

3. <u>Prohibition Against Retaliation</u>

All forms of unlawful retaliation are prohibited, including any form of discipline, reprisal, intimidation or other form of retaliation for participating in any activity protected by law. Employees shall not retaliate against any person who complains of or reports alleged harassment or other inappropriate conduct or retaliate against any person who testifies, assists, or participates in an investigation, proceeding, or hearing relating to a harassment complaint.

If you are subjected to any conduct that you believe violates this policy, you must promptly speak to, write, or otherwise contact your direct supervisor or, if the conduct involves your direct supervisor, the Director of HR within ten (10) days of the offending conduct. Additionally, any manager or supervisor who observes retaliatory conduct must report the conduct to the Human Resources Director so that an investigation can be made and corrective action taken, if appropriate.

4. <u>Discipline and Other Appropriate Action</u>

The Company may take any appropriate action it deems necessary in response to complaints which are confirmed by investigation or for other violations of this policy. If investigations into employee allegations reveal other people were discriminated against and/or harassed, corrective measures will extend to all affected parties. Such action may include: discipline, such as verbal or written warnings; paid or unpaid suspensions; demotions; transfers; ineligibility for promotions, benefits, or raises; counseling or other required conditions for retaining employment; termination; as well as general reminders of this policy.

E. Solicitation and Distribution

In order to prevent disruption of operations, violations of safety, insurance and customer requirements, harassment of employees, and litter, the following rules apply to verbal solicitation and distribution of materials (written, graphic, audio or video):

- No distribution of non-work-related materials of any kind will be permitted in any work areas at any time. Verbal solicitation in any work areas during work time is prohibited.
- Non-employees are prohibited from soliciting or distributing materials at any time on any Company property or customer sites that are not open to public use, unless they have a legitimate business purpose to visit those locations, and they provide prior notice of their intention to do so to the property manager or site supervisor.

Employees must immediately report any violation of this policy by employees or non-employees to their supervisors.

Notices that affect employees will be shared via official electronic communication methods. This generally includes information on safety, job postings, and policy changes.

F. Visitors

All visitors of Clow Stamping Company must sign in at the reception area. If you are visiting a Clow Stamping Company employee, it must be during the employee's scheduled break time. Visits during work hours must be pre-approved by the employee's supervisor.

All visitors of Clow Stamping Company are required to have a Clow Stamping Company employee present at all times when on the production floor. Exceptions may be granted for contractors and vendors performing specific work duties.

Contractors and vendors performing work duties or daily routines for the Company must provide their certificate of insurance and be given Clow safety instructions prior to beginning work and thereafter on an as-needed basis by a supervisor or the Risk Manager. Any person or persons on Company property without permission will be asked to leave.

1. Glasses

All visitors touring/working in the manufacturing facility are required to wear safety glasses with side shields. Non-prescription safety glasses with side shields are available at the plant.

2. Shoes

Visitors are not required to wear safety shoes. Closed toed shoes are required for the production floor and the Shipping Department.

3. <u>Hearing Protection</u>

Hearing protection is available to all visitors. It is not mandatory unless the visitor is in the plant for more than two hours.

G. Dress Code

Dress and personal appearance contribute to the morale of employees, promote a safe and productive work environment, and affect the business image the Company presents to customers and visitors. During business hours, employees are expected to present a clean, well-groomed appearance and to dress according to the requirements of their positions. Employees should consult with their supervisor if they have questions as to what constitutes appropriate attire for their position. Employees who arrive for work inappropriately dressed will be sent home and directed to return to work in proper attire. Under such circumstances, employees will not be compensated for the time away from work. All employees must wear closed toe shoes.

Inappropriate dress includes clothing which overly exposes the body and any kind of clothing with racially, sexually or otherwise offensive legends, slogans or connotations. For safety reasons, production, technical or service workers are prohibited from wearing loose or hanging exposed jewelry (including hoop earrings, bracelets, or necklaces). Production workers' dress must also meet safety standards.

H. Employee Parking

A designated parking area is available for employees' use at the Company's office, but customer and work sites may or may not have a provision for parking. No one is to park in an area that would hinder access to any Company, customer or vendor facility, or to a work site. Employees are asked to use caution while driving on Company property and observe a 10 m.p.h. speed limit.

All employees shall enter and leave the office or a work site through designated entrances and follow directional signage. Please display parking permits while on Company property. Employees may not remain on or return to the production or work areas once they have completed their work. Former employees and employees who are on any type of leave are not permitted on Company premises, except with the prior approval of their supervisor and by appointment.

We recommend that you lock your vehicle and avoid leaving valuables where they may be seen, since the Company cannot be responsible for loss, damage or theft of personal property or vehicles.

I. Company Vehicles

It is the policy of the Company that no Company vehicle will be used for personal business and no personal vehicle for Company business, except when prior approval is given by the employee's supervisor (for Company vehicles) or the owner (for personal vehicles). However, employees may not transport unauthorized riders or pets in Company vehicles.

If a Company vehicle breaks down, do not leave it abandoned on a highway or street. It is your responsibility to secure it and have it towed to a safe place.

Employees shall not possess, store, transfer or consume alcoholic beverages, cannibus or drugs, or be under the influence thereof, in motor vehicles at any time in the course of employment, regardless of whether or not they are driving or whether they are using a Company vehicle or a personal motor vehicle for Company business purposes.

Drivers of motor vehicles must observe all speed limits and traffic safety rules. While driving, employees must always have in their possession a current valid driver's license with proper endorsements. For insurance reasons, employees who have received a DWI, DUI or unsafe driving violation within the last two (2) years must inform the Company of such violations and will be prohibited from operating Company owned or leased vehicles, or personal vehicles used for Company business, unless authorized by the Company's President. Employees receiving moving violations and/or parking violations in Company vehicles or personal vehicles used for Company business must inform their supervisors immediately. Any moving violation and/or parking violation will be paid by the driver of the vehicle unless management determines it was not the fault of the driver.

IN CASE OF AN ACCIDENT: In general, give the other driver or law enforcement authority your name, your driver's license number and insurance information. Call a police agency immediately if required. The driver of the Company vehicle or personal vehicles used for Company business must report the other driver's information at the earliest possible time to the office. The information the driver should obtain includes:

- Name of the other driver;
- Driver's license number of the other driver;
- The license plate number of the other vehicle; and
- The other driver's insurance company and policy number.

If a police report is made, obtain the police report or case number and notify the office of this information also.

When asked a specific question by the other driver or police, give a specific answer, but do not volunteer information other than that contained in the list above. The Company driver and passengers should be courteous, but should not make any statement regarding the cause of the accident, or anyone's culpability or fault. If you receive a ticket for causing the accident, accept it politely, but remember that a ticket is not a final determination of whose fault the accident was. Fault will be determined at a later time.

J. Business Gifts

Suppliers are prohibited from providing or offering gifts to Clow Stamping employees that could inappropriately influence Clow Stamping business decisions or gain an unfair advantage.

K. Employment of Relatives/Relationships in the Workplace

Employment of relatives by an organization may cause serious conflicts and problems with favoritism and employee morale. It can also result in personal conflicts from outside the work environment being carried into day-to-day working relationships. The Company reserves the right to take necessary steps to avoid such conflicts and problems if such conflicts and problems are otherwise unmanageable in the Company's sole judgment. For the purposes of this policy, a relative is defined to include parents, grandparents, children, brothers, sisters, brothers- and sisters-in-law, fathers- and mothers-in-law, stepparents, stepsiblings, stepchildren, and spouses.

In addition, in order to minimize the risk of conflicts of interest and promote fairness, no person in a management or supervisory position shall have a romantic or dating relationship with an employee whom he or she directly supervises or whose terms or conditions of employment he or she may influence (examples of terms or conditions of employment include promotion, termination, discipline and compensation). If you have questions or concerns about this policy please contact your direct supervisor.

L. Electronic Communication Devices – Standards of Conduct

This policy governs access and use of the Company's computer, computer communication, Internet, Intranet, email, voicemail, facsimile, cell phone and other communication devices (referred to throughout this policy as "Company Electronic Device"), and all similar employee personal electronic devices (referred to throughout this policy as "Personal Electronic Device"). This policy applies to all Company employees and non-employees (including customers, vendors, business partners, and their employees and applicants) who use or may use either a Company or Personal Electronic Device for business purposes.

The Company reserves the right to restrict or revoke employee or non-employee access to all Company Electronic Devices at any time or Personal Electronic Devices during work time or used for business purposes. Violation of this Policy will result in discipline up to and including termination, as well as possible civil and/or criminal prosecution. In the case of a non-employee, violation of this Policy will result in cancellation of the applicable business relationship or contract, as well as possible civil and/or criminal prosecution.

1. <u>Use, Restrictions, Monitoring and Access of Company and Personal</u> Electronic Devices

Authorized users are responsible for security and confidentiality of their passwords. In addition to these password policies, users must keep their computers and mobile devices locked when unattended; for example, using "Control-Alt-Delete" to lock the computer for Windows users. A 'clear screen' policy must be followed to ensure that no confidential data or information is conspicuously displayed on the user's computer screen while the computer is left unattended.

All Company and Personal Electronic Devices used for business purposes or during work hours may only be used for lawful and authorized work-related purposes. Company and Personal Electronic Devices may be used for personal reasons during scheduled breaks, the lunch period, or if approved by your Supervisor.

The Company restricts, and will monitor Company and/or Personal Electronic Devices used for business purposes or during working time for reasons including, but not limited to: ensuring that the electronic and telephonic systems are being used in compliance with this Policy; monitoring performance, productivity, customer service and compliance with Company policies; and investigating conduct or behavior, which may be unlawful, inconsistent with an approved business purpose, may adversely affect the Company, or may jeopardize the welfare of employees, vendors, customers, business partners or third parties.

The Company retains the right to monitor, access, retrieve, and disclose the content of personal communications sent or received on all Company and/or Personal Electronic Devices used for business purposes or during work hours, even if it is from a personal account, password protected, and/or designated confidential, private and/or privileged. By using Company and/or Personal Electronic Devices for business purposes or during work hours, the user acknowledges that the systems, communications and/or data contained on such systems, are Company property and are to be used for authorized business purposes only (except for appropriate personal use during non-work time). The employee consents to monitoring, access, retrieval, and disclosure by the Company, and acknowledges the Company's right to monitor and access Company and/or Personal Electronic Devices.

Employees may not use Company or Personal Electronic Devices while driving except as expressly set forth in the Policy on Use of Wireless Communication While Driving section of this Handbook.

2. Additional Guidelines for Company Electronic Devices

The following additional guidelines should be observed regarding use of all Company Electronic Devices outside of the office (i.e., cell phones, laptops, iPads, smart phones, tablets, etc.):

- The device is to be used only by the employee. During work hours the device is only to be used for business purposes.
- Personal communications should be the exception and the duration needs to be limited on those communications.

All non-exempt employees must keep track of all work time spent using a Company
Electronic Device after hours by filling out a time sheet. Non-exempt employees are
prohibited from using Company Electronic Devices outside of the normal workday,
unless they receive advanced permission from their direct supervisor.

3. Social Media

The Company prohibits employee use of social media during working hours, except for employees who are authorized to engage in social media use on behalf of or for the Company. When engaging in social networking, blogging or otherwise posting any information on the internet, during or outside of working hours, employees must abide by the Code of Conduct for Electronic Communications as well as all other workplace rules in this Handbook for all conduct that may be directly or indirectly attributed to, or otherwise adversely affect, the Company. This policy is not intended to prohibit protected activity under the state or federal law.

4. <u>Use of Company Email Systems</u>

The Company's email system is intended to be used principally for authorized business purposes. Occasional employee use of the email system for personal and non-business purposes is permitted, provided that such use is limited to non-working time, does not interfere with other employees' work, does not create a risk of harm to the Company's computer systems (i.e., risks of viruses, malware and the like), and otherwise complies with the Company's Code of Conduct for electronic communications. The Company reserves the right to monitor all employee email communications on the Company's email system for purposes of compliance with these requirements, and employees should be aware they have no right to privacy in those communications.

5. Code of Conduct for Electronic Communications

The Company strictly prohibits the use of Company and/or Personal Electronic Devices to access, create, distribute, store or solicit communications or store data that:

- are hostile, abusive, foul, offensive, defamatory, pornographic, intimidating, threatening or otherwise inappropriate;
- threaten, harass or disparage others based upon any characteristic or activity protected under federal, state or local law;
- constitute or relate to unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, sexual flirtation or other conduct of a sexual nature;
- disclose confidential, trade secret or proprietary information, including protected health information, concerning the Company or its customers, vendors or business partners to any third party, except as required for performance of the employee's official duties in the course of his/her employment;
- solicit, advocate or respond to solicitation or advocacy which is not directly associated with Company business during working time;

- may restrict system bandwidth or lines available or reduce business availability;
- are beyond the scope of his/her authorization or that misappropriate or misuse Company information;
- state a position on the Company's behalf or otherwise communicate on behalf of the Company without prior written authorization;
- link any blog, Webpage or Website to the Website of the Company without prior written approval from the President of the Company;
- install, transfer or download outside electronic data, programs or components onto the Company's media systems or from the Company's media systems onto the employee's personal media systems without the express written approval of the Company's President; or.
- connect personal devices to the Clow Stamping Company network.

6. Policy on Use of Wireless Communication Device While Driving

Employees are prohibited from operating a Company or employee wireless communication device including, but not limited to, a cell phone, while driving a Company vehicle or a personal vehicle for Company business. All wireless communication devices must be turned off or switched to silent mode while employees are driving. If communication is necessary before arrival at a destination, employees are required to pull over to a safe location and park before using his or her wireless communication device. Alternatively, legal hands-free technology may be utilized while operating a Company vehicle or personal vehicle for Company business. Employees charged with traffic violations involving the use of a wireless communication device will be solely responsible for any liability that results from such actions.

M. Cellular Telephones

The use of cellular phones for personal use is permitted only at break times. This policy bans the use of cellular phones for inappropriate communication, and for any reason that could be seen as harassing. This includes but is not limited to display or transmissions of pictures.

N. Lockers

Coordination of employee locker facilities is the responsibility of management. Employees are expected to use only lockers assigned to them and provide their own locks if needed. Lockers are considered Company property and may be inspected at any time. Any suspicious activity around lockers should be reported to your supervisor, as should any break-in or theft. The Company is not responsible for anything destroyed, lost or stolen from the lockers.

O. Mail

It is convenient, and acceptable, to use the Clow Stamping Company mail basket for personal outgoing mail. All personal mail dropped in the basket must have the required postage.

P. Pregnancy Accommodations

Minnesota's Nursing Mothers, Lactating Employees, and Pregnancy Accommodations law (Minnesota Statutes § 181.939) gives pregnant and lactating employees certain legal rights.

Pregnant employees have the right to request and receive reasonable accommodations, which may include, but are not limited to, more frequent or longer breaks, seating, limits to heavy lifting, temporary transfer to another position, temporary leave of absence or modification in work schedule or tasks. An employer cannot require an employee to take a leave or accept an accommodation.

Lactating employees have the right to reasonable paid break times to express milk at work unless they are expressing milk during a break that is not usually paid, such as a meal break. Employers should provide a clean, private and secure room that is not a bathroom near the work area that includes access to an electrical outlet for employees to express milk.

It is against the law for an employer to retaliate, or to take negative action, against a pregnant or lactating employee for exercising their rights under this law. Employees who believe their rights have been violated under this law can contact the Minnesota Department of Labor and Industry's Labor Standards Division at dli.laborstandards@state.mn.us or 651-284-5075 for help. Employees also have the right to file a civil lawsuit for relief. For more information about this law, visit https://dli.mn.gov/newparents.

III. OUR EMPLOYMENT RELATIONSHIP

A. New Employees

New employees are generally provided an informal evaluation if they complete 30 days of employment. The period is designed to give new employees an opportunity to demonstrate their ability to achieve a satisfactory level of performance and to determine whether the new position meets their expectations. The Company uses this period for an initial evaluation of employee capabilities, work habits, performance and adherence to Company policies, practices and rules. This evaluation period does not alter an employee's at-will status.

The Company also generally reviews employee performance after a transfer or promotion to a new position. These reviews generally occur 30 days after the transfer or promotion.

B. Promotions and Transfers

Clow Stamping Company believes in promoting from within. However, the Company reserves its right to seek and select an applicant from outside the Company. All candidates will be recruited, interviewed and hired in accordance with the Company's equal employment opportunity policy.

If the position being filled reports directly to the President on the organizational chart, the position will likely be appointed. The Company reserves the right to appoint any position based on the needs of the Company.

Postings are available on the Company website and distributed via our electronic communication methods. Each employee is responsible for checking on a weekly basis if interested in departmental transfer. Qualifications important to, but not inclusive of, the selection process are:

- Competencies and qualifications as outlined in the job description. This may require in-house testing and a thorough review of prior work record, performance and attitude.
- Recommendations from past or present supervisors and/or lead persons.
- Length of service may be a determining factor when selection must be made from two equally qualified employees.

A full-time transfer to another position may be a wage increase or decrease, depending on the position requirements. The wage must be consistent with other wages in the department.

Transfer by Employee Request

An employee may request a transfer from an occupation or department to another occupation or department. Such a request need not be in the nature of a promotion. Please contact HR to initiate a request for transfer.

An employee's request for transfer will be considered on the basis of qualifications for another position and the best interest of the Company.

Transfer by Company Request

Intra-departmental transfers (within the same department) of employees for a short duration for Company convenience may be made at any time at the discretion of the Company providing the employee is informed of the need and expected duration of the transfer and it does not adversely affect the pay and benefits of the employee.

Inter-departmental transfers (from one department to another) of employees for the Company's convenience may be made, providing the employee is informed of the expected duration of the transfer and it does not adversely affect pay and benefits.

C. Re-Hires

If you left Clow Stamping Company under good terms, you may be eligible for re-hire.

An employee gone for less than six months will not lose seniority. An employee gone six months to one year, for any reason other than lay off, will lose 25% of seniority upon return to work.

An employee gone more than one year, for any reason other than lay off, will forfeit half of his seniority. An employee gone two or more years will forfeit all seniority.

An employee who is on lay off for less than 24 months will not lose seniority. Returns after 24 months will forfeit all seniority.

D. Employment Type

Employment type is assigned at date of hire and updated as or if the employee work schedule changes.

Full Time

Thirty (30) or more Clow Stamping paid hours per week will be classified as full time.

Half Time

Twenty or more hours and less than 30 Clow Stamping paid hours per week will be classified as half time.

Less than Half Time

Less than 20 Clow Stamping paid hours per week is classified as less than half time.

All paid time benefits will be paid based on Employment Type. FULL TIME classification has full pay for benefits (Holiday, PTO, etc.) HALF TIME classification has half pay for benefits (Holiday, PTO, etc.) Less than half time classification does not receive paid benefits other than PTO.

Clow Stamping Company paid hours will be reviewed quarterly by Payroll. If, during a quarter, an employee has a reduction in weekly hours paid, the employee will be placed on a watch list. If the reduction of hours continues into a second quarter, there will be a change in employment type.

Unless requested by the employee, if Clow Stamping hours paid requires a change in the employment type, the type will be changed by the employee's supervisor at the beginning of the next quarter.

Staffing Employee or Temporary Employee

No paid time off benefits are provided for temporary employees as those benefits will be offered through the staffing company.

E. Performance Reviews

Newly hired employees will generally receive a 30 day and a 6-month review.

Employees receive annual performance reviews. The opportunity for wage increase is based on job performance and the guidance set yearly by the Company.

If an employee transfers departments within the Company, they are not considered a new employee. They are only new to that department. Upon date of transfer, the employee shall generally receive 30 day and 6 month reviews.

IV. OUR WORKDAY

A. Workday

Due to the nature of our work and the need to coordinate our working hours with a wide range of vendors, customers and other business partners, changes in work schedules, and work locations, required overtime and travel may be necessary.

Employee work schedules will be assigned or approved by their supervisor or manager.

B. Break Periods

Breaks are assigned based on the shift schedule. Breaks longer than 20 minutes are not paid.

V. HOW WE PAY

A. Payday

The payroll work week starts with 3rd Shift on Sunday and ends 9:59 PM on Sunday. Payroll is issued bi-weekly.

Employees are responsible for complete and accurate recording of time worked and must notify their supervisor regarding any error on a paycheck.

B. Overtime

Hourly nonexempt workers will be paid overtime at the rate of one and one-half times for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours per work week. The Company will pay overtime compensation to all hourly nonexempt workers based on actual hours worked. All overtime must be pre-approved. Holidays, PTO or other paid time off, workers' compensation or other leave, or any other absence will not be considered "hours worked" for purposes of overtime calculations. Employees are expected to work on the days and hours declared mandatory. Employees who agree to work voluntary overtime are expected to work all hours for which they volunteered. Mandatory overtime will be reviewed as part of your attendance record.

C. Shift Premiums

Shift premiums are assigned based on the work schedule. Temporarily changing of work shift start (less than 14-day duration) may not require a change in pay.

D. Payroll

Normal payroll deductions for federal and state income tax, FICA, and Medicare will be automatically made based upon information provided to the payroll department by the individual employee. Other payroll deductions required or permitted by law (for example for benefits, garnishments, child support, or monies owed.) will also be made where appropriate. Employees are required to authorize such payroll deductions as a condition of employment.

The Company abides by all state and federal laws governing the payment of wages. Any employee who believe that he/she has not been paid correctly must immediately make a report to

their Supervisor or Manager. The Company will investigate any such claims and adjust pay as is necessary.

Direct deposit is the Company's preferred payment method. The Company will not pay any employee in cash, nor will the Company cash any employee payroll or personal check.

Employees are responsible for their pay checks after they have been issued. Checks lost or otherwise missing should be reported immediately to the Payroll Department so that a stop payment order may be initiated. In certain situations a stop payment fee may be assessed.

E. Time Cards / Time Clock

All non-exempt (hourly) employees are required to clock in on the computer system.

Under no condition shall an employee clock in time for any other employee. If an employee is unable to clock in they should contact their supervisor.

Employees will clock in no earlier than 7 minutes before their starting times, and no later than 7 minutes after their stopping times.

All time is paid in 15-minute increments.

F. Punching "In"

If your regular work hours are 6:00 AM to 2:00 PM – you must clock in by 6:07 to receive 8 hours of compensation.

If you clock in at 6:08, your start time will be adjusted to 6:15 am.

If you clock in at 6:15, you will receive 7 hours and 45 minutes of compensation.

Employee hours will be reviewed and approved weekly.

G. Travel and Reimbursable Expenses

The Company reimburses employees for reasonable expenses incurred while on preapproved business travel for the Company. All reimbursable expenses in excess of \$10.00 must be supported by receipts and approved in advance. Employees who are required to use their personal vehicles for work will be reimbursed by the Company in accordance with then-applicable IRS regulations.

Company vehicles should be used when available unless otherwise authorized in advance.

VI. THE COMPANY'S CODE OF CONDUCT

The Company's Code of Conduct is designed to provide notice of the Company's expectations for Company employees. The Company expects its employees to obey these rules of conduct, which are intended to protect the interests and safety of all employees and of the organization. As an employee, you are responsible for knowing, understanding and adhering to the Code of Conduct.

Because it is not possible to provide a Code of Conduct that covers every situation or lists every type of unacceptable behavior, the following are examples of conduct that may result in discipline:

- Failure to work efficiently or produce satisfactory results.
- Failure to notify your supervisor in advance of an absence, and daily during any absence of more than one day.
- Unacceptable absenteeism or tardiness.
- Leaving work prior to the completion of your schedule or shift without the prior authorization of your supervisor.
- Failure or refusal to follow instructions or directives from supervisors or management.
- Failure to follow safety or health rules, wear appropriate safety or personal protective equipment, immediately correct or report an unsafe condition or report injuries or accidents as soon as reasonably possible after they occur.
- Inappropriate or unauthorized use, removal, misappropriation, possession, destruction, neglect or abuse of employee, Company, or others' tools and products, supplies, money, property or equipment.
- Possession, consumption, or transfer of alcohol, cannabis or drugs on the job or reporting for work or working under the influence of drugs, cannabis or alcohol.
- Threats, threatening language, and insubordinate behavior, verbal or physical intimidation, fighting or insubordination.
- Making false or defamatory statements regarding the Company, its personnel, or policies to current or prospective customers, employees, vendors, or other business partners.
- Personal use of Company tools, materials, property or vehicles without the express, prior permission of a supervisor.
- Working on personal matters during working time.
- Engaging in any other business or employment that conflicts with or interferes with your responsibilities to the Company.
- Discussion of doing work on the employee's own account for Company customers or engaging in such work.
- Unauthorized disclosure of confidential or proprietary information, regarding the Company, its employees, or its customers.
- Violation of any of the Company policies, including the policies on discrimination, harassment and Resolution of Complaints, or failing to meet reasonable Company expectations.
- Providing false, inaccurate, or misleading information to the Company, such as employment application information, including, but not limited to, information about

- your prior employment and qualifications, criminal record, your absences, your time worked, expenses, leave requests, or in response to requests for information.
- Making frivolous, false or malicious statements, claims or charges to the Company or to a third party about the Company, its personnel, policies or practices.
- Inaccurately reporting or recording one's own time and (without prior supervisory approval) reporting the time of another employee (whether accurately or not) or allowing one's own time to be reported by another person (whether accurately or not) or working overtime hours without prior approval or reporting them.
- Disorderly, dangerous, wasteful or careless conduct.
- Sleeping during working hours.
- Failure or refusal to perform assigned duties, mandatory overtime, scheduled hours, or to travel to or from, or to report to any assigned project or job site.
- Gambling on Company premises (including the Company's parking lots and job sites).
- Possession of unauthorized firearms, explosives, weapons or other dangerous or unlawful materials or contraband on Company property including Company parking lots and project or job sites, unless otherwise permitted under state or federal law.
- Making false, frivolous, malicious or derogatory statements concerning clients, customers, and vendors of the Company.
- Entering or remaining in production or work areas before or after the completion of one's scheduled hours or shift, or during non-work periods, without prior permission.
- Unauthorized use of telephones, facsimile, mail, email, copiers, computers, "smart phones" or other equipment of the Company.
- Smoking in an unauthorized area, including vaping and chewing tobacco products.
- Failure to observe traffic and parking rules on vendor, customer, other business partner, or Company property or at project or job sites.
- Failure or refusal to work cooperatively with other employees.
- Uncooperative, rude or offensive treatment of vendors, customers or business partners in person, in writing or by phone.
- Failure to provide prior notice that you are taking medications which may affect your work performance or create a safety risk.
- Committing a gross misdemeanor, felony or serious regulatory offense, or any similar
 act or omission, whether on or off duty, which adversely affects the Company by
 bringing the Company into disrepute, exposing the Company to the risk of liability
 or expense, undermining the employee's ability to effectively perform his or her
 duties or reducing customer, vendor, business partner, or co-employee confidence in
 the employee.
- Inadequate performance, violation of any Company policy, rule, practice or standard, failure to meet standards or reasonable expectations of the Company or any other conduct which the Company determines to be adverse to its business interests.

An employee who commits an act that is contrary to the Company Code of Conduct or who violates a rule of common sense or decency may face discipline or corrective action up to and including termination. The basic purpose of discipline is to encourage the employee to modify his or her behavior in accordance with Company policies or standards by imposing penalties upon the employee. Corrective action is intended to assist the employee to improve his or her performance or conduct through additional training, modification of job expectations, etc.

DISCIPLINARY ACTION

Discipline may include, but is not limited to, verbal or written warnings, paid or unpaid suspensions, demotions, transfers, ineligibility for promotions, benefits or raises, counseling or other required conditions for retaining employment or termination. A progressive form of discipline may not be followed in all cases. Depending upon the nature of the violation and the surrounding circumstances including, but not limited to, the nature of the conduct or the employee's past work record and past conduct, one or more steps of the discipline process may be repeated or skipped. In some circumstances and in the Company's sole discretion, immediate discharge may result from a single incident.

WARNING SLIP PROCEDURE

Clow Stamping Company reserves the right, by their sole discretion, to apply this warning slip procedure on a case-by-case basis and to deviate from it whenever the situation, in the sole and exclusive opinion of the Company, requires it. In some circumstances and in the Company's sole discretion, employees may receive unpaid time off or immediate discharge from a single incident. These warnings are based on a revolving twelve-month period of time.

- 1st Warning is a verbal warning notice
- 2nd Warning is a "first written" notice
- 3rd Warning is a "second written" notice
- 4th Warning results in termination of employment

All warning slips issued, for any reason, will be combined when calculating an employee warning slip process.

VII. HOW WE COMMUNICATE

A. Open Door Policy

The Company is firmly committed to maintaining open lines of communication with all of its employees. The Company encourages its employees to bring suggestions, ideas, questions, or concerns to the appropriate supervisor.

Job related questions should initially be discussed with the employee's immediate supervisor. Employees who do not feel their problem or question was satisfactorily addressed by their supervisor or who are uncomfortable discussing a particular issue with their supervisor are encouraged to contact their next level of management, Human Resources, or any other member of management with whom the employee feels comfortable.

B. Problem Resolution: Work Together

We are concerned about *every* Company employee, and about every employee's concerns, questions, or complaints. The Company has the following procedure for responding to employee concerns or complaints.

If you have a complaint, concern, or question about any aspect of your employment at the Company, you are urged, and required, to use the following procedure:

1. Procedure

- a. In most cases, you must first talk with your supervisor if you have any concerns, complaints, or questions regarding your employment at the Company. Often, an informal discussion of such issues will lead to their quick, effective resolution. Be polite, but direct about your concern. If you have a concern, complaint or question that isn't resolved after you have had such an informal discussion, you should proceed to Paragraph b. If you don't feel comfortable approaching your supervisor about your concern, go to Paragraph e(i) and follow the instructions there.
- b. Please give your written complaint to your supervisor within 14 calendar days of the date the problem arose (unless you are following Paragraph e(i)). Your supervisor will forward a copy of your complaint to the Human Resources Department.

c. Complaint

Your written complaint should indicate:

- (i) Your name, position or department, and shift, if applicable;
- (ii) What you are unhappy about. State clearly what happened, who was involved, when it happened, why you believe it

happened and why it is a problem for you;

- (iii) Provide any other information you think is relevant to your complaint; and
- (iv) Describe what you think should be done to correct the problem.
- d. We will generally investigate and respond to your complaint within 10 to 14 days. This period may be extended, depending on the facts and circumstances of each case (such as the number of people who need to be interviewed or facts to be investigated).
- e. Please keep the following additional guidelines in mind:
 - (i) If you have a complaint or concern and you don't feel comfortable for any reason discussing it with your supervisor or submitting a written complaint to him or her, you must bring your complaint (verbally or in writing) to the Director of Human Resources.
 - (ii) Don't be afraid to speak for yourself. This is an informal procedure and you should present your concerns in your own words. Formal representation of employees by other employees or non-employees is unnecessary.
 - (iii) Retaliation against employees who raise concerns or complaints is prohibited and may result in discipline up to and including termination.

C. Bulletin Boards

The Company maintains bulletin boards throughout the facility to keep employees informed of notices pertaining to matters directly concerning Company business and announcements of a business nature which are equally applicable and of interest to employees. Mandatory federal and state postings are displayed as well. Each employee has the responsibility to read the information that is posted. Employees should check these boards regularly for important notices including information on safety rules, job postings, and changes in policies, practices and benefits. Only official Company notices may be posted on these boards.

Several bulletin boards are available for employee use in posting sale items, etc. Only appropriate, non-offensive literature can be posted. Do not remove postings placed by another employee.

D. Personnel Information

The Company maintains a personnel file on each employee containing appropriate employment records. Under Minnesota law, employees have the right to review their personnel files and are entitled to remedies if those rights are denied. Additionally, the Company does not and will not: (a) require nondisclosure of wages as a condition of your employment; (b) take adverse employment action or retaliate against you for discussing your wages or another employee's wages (if voluntarily disclosed to you); or (c) require you to sign a waiver purporting to deny you the right to disclose your wages. If the Company fails to do any of the foregoing (a)-(c), you may have remedies under Minnesota law. The Company will not retaliate against you for asserting your rights. Maintaining personnel files with up-to-date information is very important as it provides the Company with contact information in case of emergency, addresses for mailings, data for payroll purposes, and information required for insurance programs as well as other benefits. Please notify us of any relevant changes to your personal information. Personnel files are the property of the Company and access to the information they contain is monitored. Generally, only supervisors and management personnel of the Company, and third parties who the Company deems to have a legitimate reason to review information in a file, are allowed to do so.

E. Electronic Communication

The Company has several options for electronic communication to keep employees informed of matters directly concerning Company business and announcements of a business nature which are equally applicable and of interest to employees.

1. NAV Employee Portal

Through Microsoft Dynamics 365 Business Central, we are able to provide a secure NAV Employee Portal to our employees. Some of the many options available within the portal include the opportunity for employees to update their contact information, view their paystubs, update their emergency contact information, review their daily punches and request time off.

Access is available through an app on your device or through a web browser using your unique username and password. Instructions for using the portal are available in the menu. For help accessing the portal, please see Human Resources.

2. Groupcast

Groupcast is the mass notification solution from Intrado that allows organizations to quickly and easily communicate with employees via voice, text and email. Whether it's a routine alert or a time-sensitive emergency situation, this tool enables us to rapidly communicate important information to all of our employees. To receive these alerts, please be sure that the correct phone number and email address are on file in your NAV employee record.

3. OurPeople

OurPeople provides a secure platform to help businesses communicate with their employees via their smartphone. Use of the app is completely voluntary. It offers a great way to conveniently receive the latest news about the company directly to your device. Download the OurPeople app and enter the magic word CSC for access. Web access is also available.

VIII. WHEN YOU NEED TO BE AWAY FROM WORK

A. Attendance

You are expected to report for work on time and with a minimum of absences. Good attendance habits are an integral part of every employee's job responsibility. Unnecessary absenteeism and lateness is expensive, disruptive, and places an unfair burden on your co-workers and your supervisor. Unsatisfactory attendance will adversely affect an employee's opportunity to be retained, promoted, receive pay increases or become eligible for certain benefits.

If an employee is absent for three (3) consecutive days without notifying his/her supervisor, or after notice but without approval of a legally mandated leave or sufficient reason for the absence, it will be treated as a resignation or job abandonment and employment will be automatically terminated.

Good attendance, being on time and honesty in connection with any absenteeism or tardiness which is unavoidable are essential to successful employment at the Company.

EXCUSED ABSENCES

Excused days are an unpaid discretionary employee benefit. Each production employee will accrue 1.54 hours of excused time each pay period after the first year of employment.

Excused days requested shall be determined as closely as practical on a "first to request" basis. Available excused hours that may be used in any week are determined by the workload in each department.

The minimum excused time request is one hour (with one hour increments thereafter). Excused time requests must be made to your supervisor or through the Employee Portal.

With the exception of emergency use, excused time must be requested twenty-four (24) hours in advance.

New production employees will receive 40 hours of excused time at the time of hire.

Employees who transfer to/from production to office, and newly hired office employees will have their excused time balance set to 40 hours. Office employees do not accrue additional excused time.

Absences in excess of hours available for use will be considered unexcused unless permitted by law.

Excused time will not be earned when you are unable to work due to disability, lay off, leave of absence or work-related injury.

The maximum excused time balance allowed is 128 hours.

USE OF EXCUSED TIME HOURS

The Portal should be utilized for requesting an absence that is 24 hours or more in advance. Requests less than 24 hours in advance must go through your supervisor.

If internet access is available to you and you are giving at least 24 hours of notice, please do not leave a voicemail, text or email. You only need to submit the time off request through the Portal.

If you are unable to access the portal, you must call your supervisor for approval. Please call 218-765-3111 at the start of your shift and speak with your supervisor. Make every effort to speak to your supervisor, not another shift supervisor.

If it is necessary for you to be late or absent, it is your responsibility to notify your supervisor within the first 2 hours of your scheduled shift. Again, please make every effort to speak to your supervisor, not another shift supervisor. Do not use email, voicemail or text to give notice regarding your late arrival or absence.

Failure to request an excused absence, or to report an absence in the manner described above, may result in the absence being recorded as unexcused.

Using a pre-approved excused absence the day before or after a Holiday will qualify an employee for Holiday pay (See Holiday Policy).

ILLNESS WITH DOCTOR'S NOTE EXCUSE

A doctor slip must indicate you are unable to work or specifically excuses the employee from work. The annual maximum of 56 hours is available per calendar year. If the note only verifies a doctor appointment/visit or the note is not provided in a timely manner, the absence will be counted as one of the excused absences.

EMERGENCY ABSENCE

During the first 12 months of employment, employees may request up to 96 hours of unpaid leave for absences in medical emergency situations. There is an approval process for the Emergency leave. Additional leave may be granted where required by applicable law. Employees must submit a request form to Human Resources. Verification from a physician or other agency of authority may be required.

After 12 months of employment, employees must request FMLA and are no longer eligible for the "Emergency Absence".

LATE ATTENDANCE

Punctual and regular attendance is an essential responsibility of each employee at Clow Stamping Company. You are considered tardy if you punch in more than 2 minutes after your scheduled start time. If you are late more than six times in a calendar year, you will receive a warning slip for tardiness. (If you work less than six months in a calendar year, you will receive a warning slip if tardy more than 3 times)

OVERTIME ATTENDANCE

Mandatory and voluntary overtime will be viewed as part of your over-all attendance record.

Requested and approved absences from a mandatory overtime workday will not require the use of one of the "excused absence" days. However, calling in will require use of an excused absence day.

B. Leaves of Absence (Generally)

Leaves of absence will only be granted with prior approval to eligible full-time employees. Leaves of absence must be pre-approved and may be granted or denied at the Company's sole discretion. Except where required by law, seasonal, temporary, part-time, and introductory workers are not eligible for leaves of absence. The Company reserves the right to require satisfactory documentation or substantiation of reasons for employee leaves of absence. In each case, leaves are unpaid and subject to restrictions.

C. Family and Medical Leave of Absence

The Company offers Family and Medical Leave of Absence (FMLA) leave to eligible employees for: the birth, adoption, or foster care placement of a child; for the employee's serious illness; for the serious illness of the employee's spouse, child or parent; or to care for a covered servicemember with a serious illness or injury incurred in the line of duty.

Employees are eligible for up to twelve (12) weeks FMLA leave in a twelve (12) month period if they have worked for the Company at least twelve (12) months prior to the commencement of the leave and have worked at least 1,250 hours during the twelve (12) month period prior to the leave. The right to FMLA leave in a twelve (12) month period is calculated as on a calendar year.

An employee is not eligible for **FMLA** if both:

- The employee works at a facility with fewer than 50 employees.
- The Company has fewer than a total of 50 employees within 75 road miles of that facility.

An eligible employee is entitled to twenty-six (26) weeks of leave to care for a covered servicemember undergoing medical treatment, recuperation or therapy for a serious illness or injury incurred in the line of duty. A covered servicemember is: (1) a current member of the Armed Forces (including National Guard or Reserves); or (2) a veteran who was discharged or released under conditions other than dishonorable at any time during the five-year period prior to the first date the eligible employee takes FMLA leave to care for the veteran. If an employee takes leave to care for a covered servicemember, he/she is entitled to twenty-six (26) weeks of FMLA leave during one (12) month period; however, he/she is only entitled to a combined total of twenty-six (26) weeks for all leave taken during that (12) month period measured forward from the date of an employee's first FMLA leave to care for the covered servicemember begins. The leave shall not exceed twelve (12) weeks in duration if an employee takes leave for: the birth, adoption or foster care placement of a child; the employee's own serious illness, or the serious illness of the

employee's spouse, child or parent; or a qualifying exigency arising out of the fact that the spouse, child or parent of the employee is on (or has been called to) active duty.

If the FMLA leave is to care for the employee's spouse, child or parent with a serious health condition, or to care for a covered servicemember (who is the spouse, child, parent or next of kin of the employee) with a serious illness or injury incurred in the line of duty, or if the FMLA is due to the employee's own serious health condition, the leave may be taken intermittently or on a reduced leave schedule, but only when medically necessary. A serious health condition is an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves either an overnight stay in a medical care facility, or continuing treatment by a health care provider for a condition that either prevents the employee from performing the functions of the employee's job, or prevents the qualified family member from participating in school or other daily activities. Subject to certain conditions, continuing treatment may be met by: (1) a period of incapacity of more than 3 consecutive calendar days combined with at least two visits to a health care provider; (2) one visit to a health care provider and a regimen of continuing treatment; or (3) other equivalent conditions. An employee must make reasonable efforts to schedule leave for planned medical treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the Company's operations. The employee must provide medical certification in support of a leave due to serious illness, or for "caregiver leave" for the ill or injured servicemember. The Company reserves the right to require a medical certification, recertification or confirmation thereof from a health care provider of the Company's choice and at its expense.

If the FMLA leave is for a qualifying exigency because the spouse, child or parent of the employee is on (or has been called to) active duty, the leave may be taken intermittently or on a reduced leave schedule. Exigencies include various events (i.e., military event, counseling sessions) and arrangements (i.e., alternative childcare, financial/legal arrangements) associated with deployment. Employees requesting such leave may be required to supply the Company with supporting certification or recertification.

If the FMLA leave is foreseeable, the employee must notify the Company at least thirty (30) days prior to the first day of the FMLA leave. If thirty (30) days' notice is not possible, or if the leave is not foreseeable, the employee should notify the Company as soon as practicable and, in any event, within two business days of learning of the need to take FMLA leave. The employee must provide the anticipated start date and return date of the leave as well as sufficient information for the Company to determine if the leave qualifies for FMLA protection. The Company will notify the employee whether the employee is eligible for FMLA and whether the leave will be designated as FMLA protected.

FMLA leave is not paid leave by the Company. If the employee has paid time available, the employee may use the paid time off in conjunction with the FMLA leave and such time will count both as FMLA leave and as paid time. Certain employees may be eligible for short-term disability pay in the event of a serious illness of the employee, but the receipt of short-term disability or workers' compensation benefits in the event of a work-related injury or illness during FMLA leave shall not extend the FMLA leave beyond the twelve (12) or twenty-six (26) week limit.

The employee shall not accrue PTO or other leave grants during the FMLA leave. Use of FMLA leave will not result in the loss of any employment benefit that accrued prior to the start of an employee's leave.

The Company will continue to provide group insurance benefits to employees on FMLA leave, provided they were eligible for such benefits prior to the leave. The employee shall continue to be responsible for the employee's portion of the premium, which shall be deducted from any pay received by the employee during the FMLA leave. If the employee does not receive compensation from the Company during the FMLA leave, the employee shall pay the premium to the Company on or before the time it would be made if by payroll deduction. If the employee does not return to work at the end of the FMLA leave, the employee may elect, if eligible under COBRA, to continue, at his/her own cost, group health insurance at the full group rate cost of such coverage, including the portion paid by the Company for employees, but must reimburse the Company for the Company's premium payments paid during the FMLA leave in such cases of non-return.

Upon returning from an FMLA leave, the employee shall be restored to the same position held prior to the leave, or to an equivalent position with equivalent employment benefits, pay, and other terms and conditions of employment. The employee shall retain eligibility for group benefits as prior to the leave, including group health insurance, even if the employee did not pay the employee's portion during the FMLA leave, but the Company retains the right to recover any unpaid employee portion of group health insurance for the period of the FMLA leave, or other amounts due the Company from the employee, upon the employee's return to work.

If the FMLA leave was for the employee's own serious illness, the employee must submit a medical certification to the Company which states that the employee is able to resume work, and perform all the essential duties of his/her position without restrictions, before the employee may be restored to his/her same position. The Company reserves the right to require a medical certification or confirmation thereof from a health care provider of the Company's choice and at its expense.

Your rights to FMLA leave are legally protected and do not affect other discrimination laws or supersede other laws granting greater benefits. If you have any questions or concerns about your FMLA leave rights or your rights under state or federal leave law, please raise them with Human Resources. You may also bring them to the U.S. Department of Labor or to a private attorney. If you have any questions about your entitlement to leave, please contact Human Resources for more information.

D. Parental and School Conference/Activity Leaves of Absence

1. Parental Leave of Absence

The Company offers unpaid Parental Leave of Absence (PLA leave) to eligible employees for the birth or adoption of a child, prenatal care, or incapacity due to pregnancy, childbirth, or related health conditions. All employees are eligible for up to twelve (12) weeks of PLA leave. PLA leave is not paid by the Company, but the Company will continue to make group health insurance coverage available to the employee while on leave of absence at the employee's cost. Also, employees may use any accrued paid time off with PLA leave under this policy, provided that such use does not increase the twelve (12) weeks of leave available under the policy. Any leave granted under this Parental Leave Policy will run concurrently with any similarly qualified leave under the FMLA.

PLA leave must begin within 12 months of the birth or adoptions, unless the child must remain in the hospital longer than the mother, in which case the leave must begin within 12 months after the child leaves the hospital.

An employee returning from a PLA leave longer than one month must notify a supervisor prior to returning from leave to confirm the date of return. Upon returning from PLA leave, the employee shall be restored to the same position held prior to the leave, or to a position with comparable duties and hours at the same rate of pay the employee had been receiving when the leave commenced, together with any automatic adjustments in that pay rate occurring during the leave. The employee shall also retain available pre-leave employment benefits.

2. School Conference/Activity Leave

Employees may take unpaid leave up to a total of sixteen (16) hours during any calendar year to attend pre-school or school conferences, observations or activities related to the employee's child, if such conferences, observations or activities cannot be scheduled during non-work hours.

When School Conference/Activity Leave cannot be scheduled during non-work hours, and the need for the leave is foreseeable, the employee must provide reasonable prior notice to the Company of the leave and make a reasonable effort to schedule the leave so as not to unduly disrupt the Company's operations. Employees may use accrued paid time off for school conference/activity leave under this policy.

E. Military Leave

It is the Company's policy to offer reemployment to employees returning from military service in appropriate circumstances. The Company requests as much notice as possible for those desiring a military leave. Such reemployment opportunities will be granted for employees as follows:

- Employees entering active military service for a single enlistment period will be granted a general unpaid military leave of absence. The Company will reinstate employees returning from military leave to their former jobs, or to an equivalent position, except in cases where changed circumstances make it impossible to do so or create an undue hardship for the Company.
- Employees who are members of a National Guard or Military Reserve unit may elect to treat summer training periods as paid time to the extent the employee has available paid time grants for the period.
- Employees who elect not to treat military training periods with a National Guard or Military Reserve unit as paid time will receive unpaid military leave for the period of the training.

F. Funeral Leave

Employees will be allowed up to 24 hours of paid leave, in case of death in the immediate family to attend the funeral and allow time for grieving. Benefits paid will be based on Employee Type of Full Time or Half Time (See "Employment Type" policy). If an employee works less than half time, the funeral leave will be granted "unpaid" without use of accumulated excused time.

Employees should notify their supervisor immediately in the event of such an occurrence. With Supervisor approval additional unpaid leave may be granted in some circumstances.

Immediate family is defined as the employee's:

Parent or parental figure
Sibling
Spouse
Domestic Partner
Grandparent
Parent-in-law
Children or stepchildren
Grandchildren

For absences to attend the funeral of a relative other than a member of the immediate family, a supervisor's approval will be required and any leave granted will be unpaid.

Clow Stamping will send flowers to the funeral services of husband, wife or children if the information is provided to Human Resources.

The Company will generally approve employee requests for funeral leave, in the absence of unusual operating requirements. The Company reserves the right, however, to refuse to grant such leave at its sole and absolute discretion. An employee who is granted funeral leave may, with his or her supervisor's approval, also use any available accrued paid time off for such funeral leave and for any additional time off as necessary.

G. Jury Duty Leave

The Company encourages its employees to fulfill their civic responsibilities by serving jury duty when required. In general, the Company will pay employees what they would have earned had they not been serving on a jury, less what they are paid by the courts. Hours spent away from the Company while serving on jury duty will not be considered when figuring overtime. An employee requesting jury leave must show the jury duty summons to his or her supervisor as soon as possible after he or she receives it, so that the supervisor may make arrangements to accommodate the employee's absence. The employee is expected to report for work whenever his or her court schedule permits. Either the Company or the employee may request an excuse from jury duty if the employee's absence would create serious operational difficulties for the Company.

H. Leave of Absence Time Limitations and Impact Upon Employee Benefits

Employees who remain away from work beyond the return date of a legally mandated approved leave, may be treated as having resigned or abandoned their employment and such separation will be automatically recorded as of that date.

The Company will deduct from employee wages, or otherwise seek reimbursement for, any PTO, disability, workers' compensation or other leave-of-absence-related benefits paid to the employee during any period of leave of absence if: the employee made or provided false or inaccurate statements or representations in connection with requesting or taking the leave of absence; or if the employee remains away from work beyond the return date of an approved leave.

I. Plant Closings

1. <u>Snow Days/Catastrophic Plant Closings</u>

Our official electronic communication will be used to communicate plant closings. If the plant opens and is forced to close early due to unforeseen circumstance beyond the normal control of the company management, all employees who reported for work will be paid, and employees who did not come to work will not be paid per the guidelines below. If the plant is closed before the start of the shift, employees will not be paid.

2. <u>Payroll Policy</u>

- Employees actively at work less than half the scheduled shift will receive half shift of pay. Employees working more than half of their scheduled shift will receive full pay.
- If the employee is not actively at work (on PTO, sick, attending outside training, etc.), the employee will be eligible for whatever compensation the employee will normally receive. Such employee is not eligible for any down-time pay.
- Any hours which an employee is paid for down-time will not be considered any portion of the 40 hours required before overtime is paid.
- Any hours which an employee loses due to down-time may be made up during the same payroll period as the downtime providing that such makeup work is available. This decision shall be the responsibility of each supervisor.
- "Actively at work" means that an employee actually reported for work.

3. Plant Closing Procedure

- ENSURE EMPLOYEE SAFETY move employees to a safe area if appropriate. (See posted shelter maps)
- The decision to close based on weather or other unforeseen events will be conveyed to employees when a decision has been made by the Leadership Team.

IX. PAID TIME OFF

A. Paid Time Off (PTO)

All Clow Stamping Company employees are eligible for paid time off or PTO benefits.

Employees will begin earning PTO hours at the start of employment with Clow Stamping Company. PTO hours are earned each pay period and will appear on the check stub and the portal when available for use. PTO hours will be paid at the employee's basic hourly rate of pay in effect at the time PTO hours are taken.

Employees will earn PTO for each bi-weekly pay period worked according to the following schedule:

Length of Service	Full Time	Half Time	Less than Half Time
0 - 5 years	3.08 hours	1.85 hours	1.85 hours
5- 12 years	4.62 hours	2.31 hours	1.85 hours
12 +years	6.16 hours	3.08 hours	1.85 hours

This is equivalent to approximately the following on an annual basis:

Length of Service	Full Time	Half Time	Less than Half Time
0-5 years	80 hours	48 hours	48 hours
5-12 years	120 hours	60 hours	48 hours
12+ years	160 hours	80 hours	48 hours

Due to the extended hours worked and unpaid lunch breaks by office and exempt employees, the accruals for full-time office and exempt staff includes an additional 1.86 hours per pay period, reflecting the increased time spent on duty.

The minimum PTO request for non-exempt employees is one hour (with one hour increments thereafter). PTO requests must be made through the Employee Portal and/or Supervisor. For reasons related to Earned Sick and Safe leave (ESST), exempt employees can use PTO in 1-hour increments. For reasons not related to employee safe and sick time leave, PTO must be used in 4-hour minimums.

PTO requests shall be determined as closely as practical on a "first to request" basis. Available PTO hours that may be used in any week are determined by the work load in each department. Except in emergency situations, a 24- hour notice is required for PTO requests. Any exceptions will be based upon supervisory discretion and approval.

Employees may use PTO for vacation, illness and other personal and family needs. PTO cannot be used for activities which constitute a conflict of interest or are in competition with the Company. As a general rule, PTO need not be used for purposes covered by other paid leave including Company paid holidays and funeral leave for immediate family members. Accrued, but unused PTO must be used for all full- or partial-day absences and must be used in 1-one hour increments.

PTO (which includes Earned Sick and Safe Leave) should be used for time off related to:

- an employee's own physical or mental illness, injury, medical condition;
- an employee's needs to visit the doctor for diagnosis, care, or preventative care;
- caring for a family member, or "any other individual related by blood or affinity
- whose close association with the employee is the equivalent of a family relationship" who has an illness, injury, medical condition, or who needs to see a doctor for diagnosis, care, or preventative care;
- domestic violence, assault, or stalking situations resulting in an illness, injury or medical condition or the need for obtaining diagnosis, care, or preventative care,

or to obtain additional counseling, seek relocation, seek assistance from a victim services organization, take related legal action for the employee or one of the above-listed individuals in domestic violence, assault or stalking situations;

- the closure of the Company by order of a public official to limit exposure to an infectious agent, biological toxin or hazardous material or other public health emergency;
- the employee's need to care for a family member whose school or place of care
 has been closed by order of a public official to limit exposure to an infectious
 agent, biological toxin or hazardous material or other public health emergency;
 and
- the employee's need to care for a family member whose school or place of care has been closed due to inclement weather, loss of power, loss of heating, loss of water, or other unexpected closure;
- any reason allowed under state and local laws.

Foreseeable PTO usage must have supervisory approval. Foreseeable PTO will generally be approved on a first-come, first-approved basis. Except in unforeseeable emergencies, PTO requests for 3 or more days must be scheduled at least seven days in advance with the employee's supervisor. Generally, an employee's scheduling requests for PTO will be approved; however, the Company reserves the right to deny PTO requests or reschedule approved PTO in its sole and absolute discretion. In certain circumstances, such as unforeseen PTO usage of more than three (3) days, the Company may request reasonable documentation substantiating the need for the leave.

Employees should notify the Company as soon as possible when seeking to use PTO in emergency situations (such as serious illness, injury, emergency surgery, or severe weather/no travel advised). Employees must personally provide notice in emergency situations no later than the scheduled start of work on that day.

Available PTO may be used for all full- or partial-day absences, including Family and Medical Leave Act Leave, Parental Leave, School Conference and Activity Leave, and other personal leave. Once PTO hours are exhausted, unpaid leave may be granted only for unavoidable absences, such as those covered by the FMLA, or other legally mandated leaves. PTO cannot be used to extend a termination or retirement date.

An employee may sell PTO hours back to the Company if there is a personal or family medical emergency. The Company president will determine "the emergency". The minimum PTO that can be "sold back" is 8 hours. PTO donations may be allowed due to illness and injury.

1. **PTO Accrual**

Employees are permitted to carry over PTO from one calendar year to the next. Each September 30th, PTO hours in excess of 200 hours on that date will be forfeited.

2. **PTO Paid When Terminating**

PTO accruals will be paid out upon termination.

Employees with less than six months of longevity will forfeit unused PTO hours if employment is terminated. If an employee was not paid out accrued but unused PTO upon termination, accrued but unused PTO will be reinstated for employees rehired within 180 days after a job separation.

Employees terminating employment with six (6) months or more longevity will be compensated for PTO hours earned and accumulated at the employee's basic hourly rate of pay in effect at the time of termination.

It is against the law for an employer to retaliate, or to take negative action, against for exercising their rights under Minnesota's Earned Safe and Sick Time law. Employees who believe their rights have been violated under this law can contact the Minnesota Department of Labor and Industry's Labor Standards Division at dli.laborstandards@state.mn.us or 651-284-5075 for help. Employees also have the right to file a civil lawsuit for relief.

B. Holidays

All active Full time or Half time Clow Stamping employees shall be eligible to receive holiday pay at straight time. To receive holiday pay, an employee must work the scheduled day before and after the holiday(s), except for pre-approved absences. An employee who is absent due to illness, jury service, FMLA leave on the day before or after a holiday, but who is otherwise actively working, must present proof of that illness, jury service or other excuse to be eligible for holiday pay.

If an employee is suspended and the suspension day occurs the day before or after a holiday, the employee will receive holiday pay, however the holiday will not count as one of the suspension days.

Benefits paid will be based on Employment Type of Full Time or Half Time. (See Employment Type policy). Full Time employees receive 80 hours of Holiday time, while Half Time employees receive 40 hours of Holiday time. Holiday pay will not be paid in addition to PTO or any other authorized leave of absence pay for the same day.

Holiday schedule by shift is set at the beginning of the fiscal year (October).

The Holiday schedule will include Personal Holiday hours. The personal holidays can be used at the employee's discretion with Supervisory approval. Personal holiday hours will be available on November 1st in accordance with your assigned shift on that date each year.

The minimum Personal Holiday request for non-exempt employees is one hour. Exempt employees may request Personal Holiday in four-hour minimums.

Should the Company decide to remain open on a designated holiday, any employee who chooses to work will receive both pay for their hours worked and the designated number of hours of Holiday hours according to their shift.

Personal Holiday hours not used by September 30th of each year will be forfeited. Any unused Personal Holiday time will be forfeited at termination.

X. HOW WE CARE FOR YOUR HEALTH AND SAFETY

A. Safety and Health

The Company is committed to providing all employees with a safe work environment. Safety is an integral part of each employee's job. Please see the Safety Manual and MSDS Sheets on your computer.

All employees are responsible for working safely and maintaining a general safety awareness of their surroundings, to use good judgment and common sense, to follow proper procedures and to comply with OSHA standards and Company safety rules. All employees are expected to maintain good housekeeping on our premises and work sites. All employees are required to wear safety equipment as designated by area.

No matter how minor a potential or suspected safety hazard might be, employees must immediately report it to their supervisor. Correcting a safety hazard before an injury occurs is the best way to prevent workplace accidents. Personal hygiene and clean work areas make for a more pleasant, as well as a safer, place to work. Employees are required to wash or sanitize their hands before returning to work after visiting the toilet areas.

Any employee who is furnished safety equipment by the Company will be required to wear such safety equipment at all times while doing the work for which the equipment is furnished. Safety equipment furnished by the Company, which is damaged or worn out in use, will be replaced free of charge, provided the worn or damaged equipment is turned in when the new equipment is issued. Employees who abuse or lose equipment, however, will be subject to discipline.

The Company prohibits any form of discipline, reprisal, intimidation, or retaliation for:

- Reporting a violation of the Company's safety rules, a hazardous condition, or other safety concern.
- Reporting an injury or illness.
- Reporting an incident, accident, or near miss.
- Participating or cooperating in any investigation related to a safety issue, injury, illness, accident, or near miss.

If you believe that you or a coworker has been retaliated against for reporting a safety concern, injury, illness, accident, or near miss, you must report this conduct to your direct supervisor.

B. Medical Examinations

Medical examinations may be required for personnel as a condition of a final offer of employment, for determination of fitness to return to work, for assessment of accommodations, for confirmation of reasons for absence or leave, and in other appropriate circumstances. Such examinations will be conducted at the Company's expense and conducted by a Company-appointed

doctor. Pre-employment examinations will only be conducted after the Company has extended a conditional offer of employment to the applicant. Employment, return to work or a new job assignment is conditional on receipt of a satisfactory doctor's report when an examination is required, even if the employee has provisionally begun work prior to receipt of all such information. Any such procedures will be designed and administered in conformance with applicable law, and at employer expense when the law so requires.

C. Substance Use and Abuse

The Company is strongly committed to providing a safe workplace for its employees and promoting programs with a high standard of health. Consistent with this commitment, the Company will strive to maintain a work environment that is free from the effects of alcohol, cannibus, illegal drugs or any controlled substance. Reporting to work under the influence of illegal drugs, cannibus or alcohol, or the possession, storage, transfer, dispensation, distribution, manufacture, or use of any illegal drug, alcohol, cannibus or controlled substance while on the Company premises, at the Company's work site or in Company vehicles is strictly prohibited. These activities may create unsafe working conditions, result in serious violation of the Company's work rules, and can jeopardize your co-workers and the Company.

1. Alcohol

Consumption of alcohol on the Company premises (including the Company parking lots), within Company vehicles, or on any project or job site is prohibited, except for refreshments served by designated personnel during Company sponsored events conducted for our customers and during occasional officially sanctioned Company sponsored employee functions. On those occasions, all employees are expected to act responsibly and to exercise prudence in the amount of alcohol they consume.

2. Drugs

Drugs are defined as (i) illegal controlled substances as defined by Minnesota law; (ii) legal controlled substances that are being used or possessed illegally; or, (iii) legal controlled substances that could adversely affect the ability of the Employee to perform his or her job safely. Employees are prohibited from possessing, storing, transferring or using drugs, or reporting for work under their influence. The only limited exception to the prohibition against drugs is prescription drugs used in accordance with a valid prescription. Employees who take any drug or other lawful medication that may affect their ability to work safely, or could reasonably impair their job performance, are responsible for informing their supervisor before beginning work. Employees will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination if such notice is not provided. An employee who is deemed incapable of working safely, or performing their job duties with or without reasonable accommodation, will not be permitted to work.

3. Cannabis

Cannabis is defined as tetrahydrocannabinols, cannabis flower, cannabis products, lower-potency hemp edibles, and hemp-derived consumer products. Employees cannot consume, use, possess, sell, transfer, or be impaired by cannabis in the course of: (i) reporting for or remaining on duty; (ii) performing (or being about to perform) any work tasks, including, but not limited to, Safety-Sensitive duties; (iii) being on the Company's or a customer's premises; or, (iv) operating a

Company vehicle, machinery or equipment used in the service of the Company. An employee who is deemed incapable of working safely, or performing their job duties, will not be permitted to work.

D. Smoking, Vaping and Chewing Tobacco Products

Smoking, vaping and chewing are only allowed where expressly permitted. Smoking, vaping and chewing tobacco products is prohibited in all the Company's indoor facilities, and in the Company vehicles. Follow the customer's and vendor's policies and work site regulations on smoking. Failure to comply with applicable smoking policies may result in disciplinary action.

For purposes of this policy, any use of smoking products includes lighting, smoking, chewing or carrying a lighted cigarette, cigar or pipe, and the use of any electronic smoking device. This list is illustrative only and not exhaustive.

E. Temporary Alternative Work: Light/Restricted Duty

The Company will offer light/restricted duty positions, to the extent available, only to current regular employees of the Company who have been injured in the course of employment and are entitled to benefits under the workers' compensation statute. Employees injured away from work are not guaranteed light/restricted duty positions.

Employees injured in the course of employment who have been certified for return to work must provide a satisfactory response from their physician to the Company's requests for information so that appropriate placement to a light/restricted duty position may be made, to the extent positions are available. Some restrictions may prevent any placement in a light/restricted duty position at the Company, even though those restrictions may permit employment with another employer.

Light/restricted duty positions will be limited in number, and the Company will not create additional positions when such positions are unwarranted or uneconomic. In all cases, the essential duties of a position must be performed by the employee or the light/restricted duty position will be denied.

Employees may not work in these positions beyond a period of twelve (12) weeks, subject to availability of positions and in accordance with state and federal law. If an employee who is subject to medical restrictions is able to perform all the essential duties of a regular full-time position within those restrictions, that individual's employment status is "regular" and not that of a light/restricted duty position employee.

F. Workplace Violence

The Company's policy is to promote a safe environment for its employees. The Company is committed to working with its employees to maintain a work environment that is safe, secure, and free from violence, threats of violence, harassment, intimidation and other disruptive behavior. Physical violence, threats of physical violence, harassment, intimidation and other disruptive behavior in our workplace or involving the Company's employees, vendors, customers, or other business partners will not be tolerated; that is, all reports of incidents will be taken seriously and dealt with appropriately. Individuals who commit such acts may be removed from the premises

and may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination, criminal penalties or both.

All Company employees are responsible for notifying their supervisor of any acts or threats of violence they have witnessed, received or been told that another person has witnessed or received. Even without an act or threat of violence, employees should also report any behavior they have witnessed which they regard as threatening or violent when that behavior is job related or might be carried out on a Company controlled site, or is connected to Company employment.

In support of this policy, the Company also establishes a no weapons policy. No employee, visitor, guest, vendor or anyone else dealing with the Company in the course of business may possess, transport or use a weapon of any kind while on Company property or at any Company sponsored event. The only exception to this rule is in the case of a firearm in an employee's personal vehicle for which the individual has a state-issued carry permit. Company vehicles may not be used to transport weapons. Weapons include all firearms, knives, explosives or any device which is likely to produce bodily harm and which the Company, at its discretion, deems dangerous. Small pocketknives or knives designed and used in the production process or in the preparation of food are generally not prohibited by this policy.

G. Eye Wear Program

Clow Stamping Company has adopted an eye wear program available to all Clow Stamping employees.

If a Clow Stamping Employee has purchased Safety Eye-Wear due to Company Policy, Clow Stamping Company will re-reimburse that employee up to \$150.00 every 24 months for the expense of their safety eye wear. If you do not use the \$150.00 in 24 months, it is not accumulative.

For further information see the Human Resources Department or Risk Manager regarding this Program.

H. Hearing Protection Program

Clow Stamping Company has a custom molded hearing protection program available to all Clow Stamping employees with more than 1 year of service.

If a Clow Stamping Employee purchases custom molded ear plugs from a Clow Stamping Company approved vendor, Clow Stamping Company will reimburse that employee up to \$100.00 every 3 years from date of purchase for the expense of their hearing protection. If you do not use the \$100.00 in 3 years, it does not accumulate.

Forms must be signed by the Risk Manager before they are submitted for reimbursement.

For further information see the Human Resources Department or Risk Manager regarding this Program.

Please refer to the Clow Stamping Company Safety and Health manual for additional information or requirements regarding safety hearing protection located at www.clowstamping.com.

I. Shoe Program

Clow Stamping Company has a safety shoe program with steel toe or composite with metatarsal guard available to all eligible employees required to wear safety shoes.

Forms must be signed by the Risk Manager before they are submitted for reimbursement.

Each eligible employee will have a "Shoe Reimbursement Account". The account is based on a January to December calendar year and monies will be put in the account January 1st each year.

An employee may accumulate the \$60.00 annual shoe monies for up to three consecutive years. No accumulation of shoe monies for any employee will exceed \$180.00.

You must attach a copy of your sales slip to the required reimbursement form to receive shoe money.

If an employee terminates employment, the employee will not receive unused monies from his/her shoe reimbursement account.

J. Uniforms

You may rent uniforms and through payroll deduction. Please see your supervisor for further details. After ten years of service you will receive a 50% discount; after twenty years uniforms are free.

If your employment terminates, any non-returned uniforms may be deducted from your final paycheck. Any monies due for uniforms will be deducted from your final paycheck.

K. Welding Helmets

Clow Stamping Company will place \$100 in an account for each Hand Welder when hired. Each year an additional \$100 will be placed in their account for a maximum of 3 years or \$300.

XI. PROTECTING OUR BUSINESS

A. Confidentiality

The nature of our business is highly competitive. Confidential, trade secret, or proprietary information ("Confidential Information") includes, but is not limited to, Customer and Vendor information including confidential and proprietary discussions, documents and research, notes, memoranda and data (including audio and video tapes and electronic or computer data stored on hard drives, disks or otherwise) regarding proposals, estimates, pricing, bidding, projects, marketing, customers and prospective customers and projects, which employees prepare, compile, have access to, or receive at any time during the course of their employment, which is not available to persons or firms outside of the Company. "Trade secrets" do not include common trade skills or inventions the employee devises outside his or her employment with the Company. If you are ever in doubt as to whether information is restricted or confidential, treat it as such until you are advised in writing by your supervisor or a Company officer to the contrary.

Employees shall not disclose or provide any such Confidential Information to outsiders without authorization of the Leadership Team, except as provided in the final paragraph of this Section. An employee's unauthorized disclosure or removal of Confidential Information may result in possible civil and/or criminal prosecution, as well as discipline.

When your employment with the Company ends, you must return all Confidential Information and all other Company property, documents, materials, tools or equipment issued to you by the Company during the term of your employment, including all copies and information storage versions and including any Company information and Company customer information stored on your Personal Electronic Devices as that term is defined earlier in this Handbook. Your obligation to maintain the confidentiality of such information and not to disclose or remove it continues, both during and after your employment with the Company, without time limitation.

Nothing in this Section is intended to discourage an employee from discussing his/her own terms and conditions of employment, or the terms and conditions of other employees who freely share such information with other employees, or with third parties who are not competitors of the Company, or from engaging in concerted activity with such employees or third parties.

B. Notice/Policy on Privacy in Connection with Employment

The Company reserves the right to investigate and to interview employees in the course of implementing and enforcing our policies, to require truthful answers to inquiries in connection with such investigations and interviews, to administer tests, to conduct searches of employees' persons, vehicles, work stations and locations, furniture, clothing, purses, briefcases, luggage, lockers, toolboxes, personal items and other possessions, mail addressed to employees at work, documents, computer, e-mail, voicemail, Internet and telephone communications and databases and any and all other articles or information within their possession or control while employees are on duty, on Company customer, vendor, or business partner property or while operating or being transported in a commercial motor vehicle or any other vehicle used, at that or any other time, in the service of the Company. The Company may, in its sole discretion, take into custody any items or information which it deems to represent possible evidence of a violation of its policies or local, state or federal law. An employee's interference, non-cooperation or refusal to submit to such investigations, interviews, searches and seizures, or to required tests, may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including discharge.

C. Moonlighting

Employees may engage in outside employment (including self-employment) or any non-employment activities while working for the Company so long as such activity does not conflict with your commitments to the Company or with the Company's interests. As a courtesy, please notify your supervisor if you are considering outside employment. The Company may object to outside employment activities if it feels the outside employment violates this policy. The Company's work requirements, including any Company overtime, must take precedence over any outside employment.

D. False Information and Claims

The Company will not pay medical, income replacement or other benefits for injuries or sicknesses resulting from other employment or self-employment, or from outside activities.

Providing false information to the Company, any attorney, investigator, health care or treatment provider, insurer or government agency or tribunal in connection with a claim for benefits, or in pursuit of any other legal remedies, or acting in bad faith in connection thereto, will result in civil and/or criminal prosecution, forfeiture of benefits and/or civil damages in addition to discipline. Filing a charge, proceeding with other legal remedies or cooperating with a governmental investigation, in good faith and without falsification of facts, will not constitute a violation of this policy and will not be grounds for discipline.

E. Protected Health Information

The Company is committed to complying with the requirements of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and the statutory amendments made to HIPAA under the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act (HITECH) enacted as part of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA). The Company's Director of Human Resources is designated as the Company's Medical Information Officer. In this capacity, the Medical Information Officer is responsible to ensure that the Company maintains safeguards against the improper disclosures of an employee's medical information. For all nonroutine disclosures of an individual employee's medical information, the Company will provide notice to the affected employee and obtain his/her consent before disclosure is made. The Company will document all disclosures of an employee's medical information. Employees are instructed to direct any questions or complaints regarding medical information or the Company's policies or procedures concerning medical information to the Medical Information Officer. Further, any employee may bring a complaint, ask a question or raise a concern regarding medical information without concern over adverse employment action.

XII. PARTING WAYS

A. Resignation/Termination

Termination of employment is an inevitable part of business. Examples of some of the most common circumstances under which employment is terminated include:

RESIGNATION - voluntary employment termination initiated by the employee when further gainful employment with another employer or self-employment is expected.

DISCHARGE - involuntary employment termination initiated by the Company for reasons other than those described below under Layoff, Reduction-in-Force.

LAYOFF - involuntary employment termination initiated by the Company due to lack of work or funds, elimination of position, changes in the Company's organizational structure or operations, business setbacks or seasonal reduction in operations.

RETIREMENT - voluntary employment termination initiated by the employee when no further gainful employment or self-employment is expected.

Employees will receive their final termination pay by mail or direct deposit (if previously authorized) at the next scheduled payday after termination, unless another form of payment is requested in writing at the time of termination.

In the event you resign, you are requested, but not required, to provide two weeks' advance notice of your decision for hourly personnel and thirty days' advance notice for salaried personnel. Upon receipt of an employee's notification of resignation, an exit interview may be scheduled to resolve outstanding issues such as final pay, payment of employee debts, return of any Company property within the employee's possession and any concerns of the employee. The effective date of resignation may be advanced by the Company to an earlier date.

All pay and benefits, and eligibility for recall, reemployment or reinstatement, terminate upon termination, resignation, retirement, or layoff/reduction in force unless the employee is eligible for and timely elects COBRA continuation, in which case only COBRA-eligible benefits may be continued if the Company receives the employee's premium payments on time.

The Company will seek to provide advance notice to its employees if it becomes necessary to terminate their employment by layoff or reduction in force situations. However, the Company does not guarantee such notice, and reserves its at-will right to terminate for any reason, with or without cause, notice or prior discipline. There are no recall or reemployment rights at the Company, and applicants and ex-employees who receive but fail to accept or decline offers of employment are ineligible for further consideration for employment.

B. Layoff; Reduction in Force

You may be laid off under certain circumstances, including, but not limited to a lack of work or funds, elimination of position, changes in the Company's organizational structure or operations, or seasonal reduction in operations. If layoffs or reductions in force are necessary, the selection of persons to be laid off will be at the Company's discretion based upon an evaluation of factors including, but in no way limited to, seniority, merit, prior discipline, attendance and performance record, qualifications, business requirements and efficiency, as determined solely by the Company's management.

XIII. BENEFITS TO SUPPORT AND ASSIST YOU

In general, employees must enroll in a Company-sponsored benefit; participation is not automatic. The Company may, on occasion, and at its sole discretion, add to, discontinue or modify any Company benefit program, as well as the relative Company and employee allocation of the costs of such programs. The Company will attempt to provide as much advance notice as practicable prior to the implementation of any such changes or modifications by posting such changes on the official Company Bulletin Board. The following is intended to be a brief overview of certain benefits. Nothing in this Handbook is intended to, nor should be construed as, altering, amending or modifying any requirement, term, condition or limitation in any plan document or summary plan description. Please refer to these documents for the exact requirements, terms, conditions and limitations.

Complete and detailed information can be found at www.clowstamping.com. They may also be found on file in the Clow Stamping Company Human Resources Department.

A. Insurance and Pre-Funded Benefits

All insurance must be purchased through an application process. Contact the Human Resources Department for coverage and premium information.

1. Medical Insurance

Clow Stamping Company is self-insured for group medical insurance. Each employee who regularly works thirty (30) or more hours per week is eligible. There is a thirty (30) day waiting period following the first of the month for eligibility of benefits with benefits beginning the first of the month.

Employee participation expenses will vary, depending on selection of coverage. Participation is voluntary. Premiums for the program are deducted from your pay by automatic payroll deductions.

2. Dental Insurance

As an employee, you have the opportunity to purchase dental insurance coverage. The dental insurance is Company sponsored but not Company paid.

Participation is voluntary. Premiums for the program are deducted from your pay by automatic payroll deductions.

Dental Insurance must be applied for within 30 days from the date of hire.

3. Vision Insurance

As an employee, you have the opportunity to purchase vison insurance. The vision insurance is Company sponsored but not Company paid and is available for you, your spouse and your dependents. Participation is voluntary. Premiums for the policy are deducted from your pay by automatic payroll deductions.

4. Lyra EAP and Mental Health Services

As an employee, Clow Stamping Company provides you with Lyra EAP and mental health services at no cost.

5. <u>Life Insurance</u>

As part of your benefits, you receive term life insurance (with accidental death and dismemberment).

6. Accident and Critical Care Insurance

As an employee, you have the opportunity to purchase Accident and Critical Care coverage. The Accident and Critical Care insurances are Company sponsored but not Company paid. Participation is voluntary. Premiums for the program are deducted from your pay by automatic payroll deductions.

Both Accident and Critical Care insurance must be purchased through an application process. Contact the Human Resource Department for coverage and premium information.

7. Additional Life Insurance

As an employee, you have the opportunity to purchase life insurance which is in addition to the Company-paid employee life insurance policy. The Additional Life Insurance is Company sponsored but not Company paid and is available for you, your spouse and your dependents. Participation is voluntary. Premiums for the policy are deducted from your pay by automatic payroll deductions.

Additional life insurance must be purchased through an application process. Contact the Human Resource Department for application information.

8. Short Term Disability

As an employee, Clow Stamping Company provides you with Short Term Disability Insurance at no cost. The policy has a 14-day waiting period. You must apply for disability income benefits coverage online or by telephone. The Human Resources Department will be happy to help you with the claim process.

9. Long Term Disability

As an employee, Clow Stamping Company provides you with Long Term Disability Insurance at no cost.

10. Cafeteria Plan

Clow Stamping Company offers a Flexible Benefits Plan (also known as Cafeteria Plan). This plan is an employee benefit plan that allows you to utilize pre-tax benefits for eligible medical and dependent care expenses. Eligible employees can make pretax payroll contributions to an HSA or FSA. Complete and detailed information can be at www.clowstamping.com. They may also be found on file in the Clow Stamping Company Human Resources Department.

11. 401K Savings and Investment Plan

Complete and detailed information on the 401K Savings and Investment Plan can be found at www.clowstamping.com.

You will be eligible to participate when you have completed 6 months of continuous service as a Clow Stamping employee and are at least age 18.

You may enroll in the plan on the first day of a plan year quarter (January 1, April 1, July 1, or October 1), after your eligibility requirements are met.

When you become eligible, the plan administrator will mail your enrollment information.

Enrollment in the plan is optional but the Company does utilize auto enrollment.

B. Social Security, Unemployment Compensation and Workers' Compensation Insurance Benefits

The Company covers the full cost of unemployment compensation insurance benefits and workers' compensation insurance benefits for employees and covers a portion of the cost of social security retirement and disability benefits.

Employees who sustain work-related injuries or illnesses should inform their supervisor as soon as reasonably possible after they occur. No matter how minor an on-the-job injury may appear, it is important that the injury be reported. This will enable an eligible employee to qualify for coverage as quickly as possible and is required for the Company's records and reporting requirements. Delay or failure to report an injury may jeopardize an employee's eligibility for workers' compensation benefits, as well as result in disciplinary action.

Neither the Company nor its insurance carrier will be liable for the payment of workers' compensation benefits for non-work related injuries or illnesses. Filing a claim for workers' compensation benefits for a non-occupational injury or illness or providing false information to the Company or other involved parties in connection with a workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, disability or any other claim, will result in denial of benefits and civil and/or criminal prosecution, as well as discipline.

C. Extension of Health and Life Insurance Coverage (COBRA)

Employees and their dependents covered under the Company's group insurance benefit plans may be eligible to elect to continue their coverage upon certain "qualifying events," such as a reduction in hours resulting in ineligibility for benefits, termination of employment (except for serious misconduct) or dissolution of marriage. Employees who are covered under group insurance programs must notify the Human Resources Representatives, within certain timeframes, of changes in status which could result in a change in eligibility for benefits. The Human Resources Representative, after such notice, will provide information on the employee's or the dependent's right to continuation of coverage and the cost of such coverage. Eligible employees must apply and timely pay premiums to obtain and continue COBRA coverage. If you have any questions about continuation of coverage, please contact the Human Resources Representatives.

D. Education Benefits

The technological pace of our times makes continuing education a matter of growing importance to the company and to the individual employee. Therefore, Clow Stamping offers educational assistance in the areas of Company Required Training, a Tuition Reimbursement Program and an Apprenticeship Program. Additional job-related education contributes to greater effectiveness on the job and is valuable in preparing for advancement. To encourage employee growth and development within the company, Clow Stamping provides partial or full reimbursement of tuition costs of required or requested and approved training courses.

E. Company Required Training

The Company or your immediate supervisor may require you to attend job-related courses or training programs. If you agree to attend, Clow Stamping Company will pay the full amount for

the cost of books, materials, and credit costs. Mileage may also be paid at the decision of the company.

F. Tuition Reimbursement Program

1. Employee Eligibility:

All full-time employees are eligible after they have completed one year of continuous service. (Full time is 30 or more hours per week.)

2. <u>Coursework Eligibility:</u>

The course must be beneficial to both the Company and the employee in terms of increased knowledge, abilities and skills. Courses for personal enrichment do not qualify. Examples of courses that are deemed of benefit to Clow Stamping Company may include:

- (a) Courses that relate directly to maintaining or improving an employee's ability to perform the job of their current position.
- (b) Courses that may be applied to a specific career development plan and/or to a specific position to which an employee may reasonably be promoted.
- (c) Continuing education courses directly related to an employee's current trade, professional license or certification.
- (d) Courses mandated by law or regulation in order for the employee to retain their position.
- 3. School Eligibility:
- (a) A course or program may be taken at any reputable trade or technical school that offers specialized training or educational courses.
- 4. <u>Work Schedule limitations:</u>
- (a) A course taken under the tuition reimbursement program may not be attended during the employee's normal scheduled working hours, unless the course is only offered during scheduled working hours, and then, only if it does not interfere with the employee's ability to perform their job. Employees and their supervisors must arrange for make-up time so that employees work their scheduled work week. No legal or contractual obligations for overtime can be incurred while employees are enrolled in the Tuition Reimbursement Program.
- (b) Employees should not take on a course load that will cause job performance to suffer.
- 5. Approvals and other Considerations:

Prior to the commencement of any course(s), the employee must seek advanced authorization from his/her supervisor and from the Appointing Authority. Members of the Appointing Authority will consist of the Director of Human Resources and varying support staff as appropriate to each

request. Final review and approval is with the President. Once approval has been granted, it may not be rescinded except in case of emergency.

Supervisory Approvals: If there hasn't been a clear understanding of the employee's career development plans and goals during the performance appraisal process, a discussion should be held at this time. Decisions regarding release time should be made at this meeting. Supervisory approval is required to show that eligibility has been met. Any employees who experience difficulty with a supervisor supporting what is perceived to be a legitimate development plan and tuition reimbursement request should contact the Director of HR for further review.

6. Procedure to Participate:

- (a) Submit a completed Tuition Reimbursement Program Approval form (available in the Human Resources dept.) to the Director of Human Resources prior to enrolling in a course of study.
- (b) Upon receiving written confirmation of reimbursement approval, register for enrollment and complete classes.
- (c) Within 30 days of completion of the course, the following documents must be submitted to the Director of Human Resources:
 - 1. Copy of the course syllabus for each class.
 - 2. Copy of the final grade for each class.
 - 3. Submit all bills or copy of payment receipt for all covered charges.

Evidence of Completion: Employees must provide the Director of Human Resources with evidence of satisfactory course completion. Such evidence may be an official grade card or transcript from the institution. If that is not possible, written confirmation of course completion from the instructor or institution will be accepted. Reimbursement /Payment of eligible expenses will then be authorized.

7. Tuition and Fee Provisions:

Reimbursable:

- If the course(s) are taken and completed with a final grade of "C" or equivalent, or higher.
- If the maximum tuition reimbursement rate for any course(s) of study does not exceed \$500.00 per calendar year.
- If eligible employees are laid off, their hours are reduced, or they go on a disability leave of absence, any approved course(s) in progress will be reimbursed, provided the course is completed with a final grade of "C" or equivalent, or higher.
- If receiving duplicate or comparable fees from another institution or agency, grant, scholarship, Veterans' Education Benefit, or other financial aid. The Clow Stamping Company program may supplement aid received from these other sources.

Not Reimbursable:

- If the employee voluntarily terminates employment, or is terminated for violating Company work rules, prior to course completion, or
- If the employee has not received advance approval prior to class enrollment, or
- For itemized fees such as; application/pre-admission registration, transcript, test preparation, admission testing, book cost, travel cost (i.e., transportation, housing, meal, etc.), parking, equipment/tool costs, tutoring, and other similar fees.

Note: Tuition refund payments may be taxable and subject to withholding. The determination will be made at the time of final payment based on current tax law. Withholding taxes include Social Security, Federal and State taxes as applicable.

G. Apprenticeship Program

Students will begin employment at a mutually agreed upon hourly rate of pay and work schedule to enable continued school attendance. A student may not begin an internship at Clow Stamping until they complete the Safety Training and submit appropriate hiring/citizenship documentation.

Holidays will be paid according to the Employment Status Type policy.

At the end of the apprenticeship program, Clow Stamping Company will make a decision regarding the offer of permanent employment.

H. Electronic Notification

(Summary Plan Descriptions, Annual Reports and Materials, Modification Summaries and Medical and Health Notices)

ERISA requires that a Summary Plan Description be accurate and comprehensive. The purpose of the Summary Plan Description is to summarize the contents of a welfare benefit plan and to inform the participants of their rights and obligations under the plan.

Please be advised that the Summary Plan Descriptions, Annual Reports, Material Modification Summaries and Medical and Health Notifications, or any other required notifications can be found on line (www.clowstamping.com) internet: or can be accessed through the Clow Stamping Company internal (intranet) posting sites located on Supervisor/Manager training computers throughout the plant. They also may be found on file in the Clow Stamping Company Human Resources Department.

Your consent to receive these documents electronically can be withdrawn at any time, without charge. You have the right to request and obtain a paper version of an electronically furnished document.

I. Employee Assistance Program

Clow Stamping Company's Employee Assistance Program is a confidential counseling and referral service provided for any employee who wishes help with a personal or work problem.

Periodically, employees have a personal problem which is not easily resolved, and it affects job performance, personal health and personal development. Clow Stamping Company extends confidential counseling/referral to its employees for any personal problem including behavior, chemical dependency, emotional, family, financial, legal, etc. Your health and well-being are important to Clow Stamping Company.

J. Founders Fitness Health Club

Clow Stamping Company sponsors a Fitness Program. Exercise equipment and information are provided in the Health and Wellness Building located next door to Clow Stamping Company.

Membership fees are nominal. Contact the Human Resources Department for additional information or for membership sign up.

K. Purchases

Job related items purchased through Clow Stamping Company (shoes from the shoe truck, tools, Company logo T-shirts, etc.) may be paid for through payroll deduction with a maximum of four pay periods of deductions. Sales tax, if applicable, will be added to the purchase, but not a delivery charge. There is a minimum deduction of \$5.00 per pay period.

Non-job related items purchased through Clow Stamping Company must be requested through your supervisor and paid for by check or money order in one payment. You must pay tax and a delivery/handling charge of 10% up to a \$30.00 maximum. Employees should not receive the ordered item until payment has been completed and no items are to be removed from Clow Stamping property until payment is made.

RECEIPT/ACKNOWLEDGMENT FORM

CLOW S	TAMPING COMPANY PRINCIPLES AND GUIDELINES	C.	FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE
	TAMPING COMPANY LEADERSHIP TEAM	D.	PARENTAL AND SCHOOLCONFERENCE/ ACTIVITY
	NY HISTORY	Σ.	LEAVES OF ABSENCE
	THE HANDBOOK	E.	MILITARY LEAVE
OUR POI		F.	FUNERAL LEAVE
A.	NATURE OF OUR EMPLOYMENT RELATIONSHIP	G.	JURY DUTY LEAVE
В.	EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	Н.	LEAVE OF ABSENCE TIME LIMITATIONS AND
В. С.	DIVERSITY, EQUITY AND INCLUSION	11.	IMPACT UPON EMPLOYEE BENEFITS
D.	NON-HARASSMENT POLICY	I.	PLANT CLOSING
Б. Е.	SOLICITATION AND DISTRIBUTION	PAID TIN	
F.	VISITORS	A.	PAID TIME OFF ("PTO")
G.	DRESS CODE	В.	HOLIDAYS
Н.	EMPLOYEE PARKING		E CARE FOR YOUR HEALTH AND SAFETY
I.	COMPANY VEHICLES	A.	SAFETY AND HEALTH
л. J.	BUSINESS GIFTS	В.	MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS
у. К.	EMPLOYMENT OF RELATIVES/RELATIONSHIPS IN	Б. С.	SUBSTANCE USE AND ABUSE
IX.	THE WORKPLACE	D.	SMOKING, VAPING AND CHEWING TOBACCO
L.	ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION DEVICES –	D.	PRODUCTS
L.	STANDARDS OF CONDUCT	E.	TEMPORARY ALTERNATIVE WORK:
M.	CELLULAR PHONES	Ľ.	LIGHT/RESTRICTED DUTY
	LOCKERS	F.	WORKPLACE VIOLENCE
O.	MAIL	G.	EYE WEAR PROGRAM
О. Р.	PREGNANCY ACCOMMODATIONS	Н.	HEARING PROTECTION PROGRAM
	PLOYMENT RELATIONSHIP	I.	SHOE PROGRAM
		л. J.	UNIFORMS
В.	PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS	у. К.	WELDING HELMETS
Б. С.	RE-HIRES		TING OUR BUSINESS
D.	EMPLOYMENT TYPE	A.	CONFIDENTIALITY
Б. Е.	PERFORMANCE REVIEWS	В.	NOTICE/POLICY ON PRIVACY IN CONNECTION
OUR WO		ъ.	WITH EMPLOYMENT
A.	WORKDAY	C.	MOONLIGHTING
В.	BREAK PERIODS		FALSE INFORMATION AND CLAIMS
HOW WE		E.	PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION
A.		PARTING	
В.	OVERTIME	Α.	RESIGNATION/TERMINATION
C.	SHIFT PREMIUMS		LAYOFF; REDUCTION IN FORCE
D.	PAYROLL		TS TO SUPPORT AND ASSIST YOU
E.	TIME CARDS / TIME CLOCK	A.	INSURANCE AND PRE-FUNDED BENEFITS
F.	PUNCHING "IN"	В.	SOCIAL SECURITY, UNEMPLOYMENT
G.	TRAVEL AND REIMBURSEABLE EXPENSES	2.	COMPENSATION, AND WORKERS'
	MPANY'S CODE OF CONDUCT		COMPENSATION INSURANCE BENEFITS
	E COMMUNICATE	C.	EXTENSION OF HEALTH AND LIFE INSURANCE
A.	OPEN DOOR POLICY	О.	COVERAGE (COBRA)
В.	PROBLEM RESOLUTION: WORK TOGETHER	D.	EDUCATION BENEFITS
C.	BULLETIN BOARDS	E.	COMPANY REQUIRED TRAINING
D.	PERSONNEL INFORMATION	F.	TUITION REIMBURSEMENT PROGRAM
E.	ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION: NAV EMPLOYEE	G.	APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAM
	PORTAL, GROUPCAST AND OURPEOPLE	Н.	ELECTRONIC NOTIFICATION

This will acknowledge that I have received a copy of the Company's Employee Handbook, which includes all the policies listed above. Further, I acknowledge that I have read and understand the Employee Handbook and I understand and agree to follow the policies and rules as specified therein. I understand that I am responsible for reviewing and understanding any future changes, additions, or deletions to this Handbook. I understand that the Employee Handbook does not alter the at-will nature of my employment nor create a contract or a guarantee that my employment will continue for a specified period of time or end only under certain conditions.

I.

J.

K. PURCHASES

EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

FOUNDERS FITNESS HEALTH CLUB

Date:	
	Employee Signature
	Employee's Name (Typed or printed)

WHEN YOU NEED TO BE AWAY FROM WORK

B. LEAVES OF ABSENCE (GENERALLY)

A. ATTENDANCE

RECEIPT/ACKNOWLEDGMENT FORM

CLOW S	TAMPING COMPANY PRINCIPLES AND GUIDELINES	C.	FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE
CLOW STAMPING COMPANY LEADERSHIP TEAM		D.	PARENTAL AND SCHOOLCONFERENCE/ ACTIVITY
COMPANY HISTORY			LEAVES OF ABSENCE
	THE HANDBOOK	E.	MILITARY LEAVE
OUR PO	.	F.	FUNERAL LEAVE
Α.	NATURE OF OUR EMPLOYMENT RELATIONSHIP	G.	JURY DUTY LEAVE
B.	EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	H.	LEAVE OF ABSENCE TIME LIMITATIONS AND
C.	DIVERSITY, EQUITY AND INCLUSION		IMPACT UPON EMPLOYEE BENEFITS
D.	NON-HARASSMENT POLICY	I.	PLANT CLOSING
E.	SOLICITATION AND DISTRIBUTION	PAID TI	ME OFF
F.	VISITORS	A.	PAID TIME OFF ("PTO")
G.	DRESS CODE	B.	HOLIDAYS
H.	EMPLOYEE PARKING	HOW W	E CARE FOR YOUR HEALTH AND SAFETY
I.	COMPANY VEHICLES	A.	
J.	BUSINESS GIFTS	B.	MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS
K.	EMPLOYMENT OF RELATIVES/RELATIONSHIPS IN	C.	SUBSTANCE USE AND ABUSE
	THE WORKPLACE	D.	SMOKING, VAPING AND CHEWING TOBACCO
L.	ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION DEVICES -		PRODUCTS
	STANDARDS OF CONDUCT	E.	TEMPORARY ALTERNATIVE WORK:
M.	CELLULAR PHONES		LIGHT/RESTRICTED DUTY
N.	LOCKERS	F.	WORKPLACE VIOLENCE
O.	MAIL	G.	EYE WEAR PROGRAM
P.	PREGNANCY ACCOMMODATIONS	H.	HEARING PROTECTION PROGRAM
OUR EM	PLOYMENT RELATIONSHIP	I.	SHOE PROGRAM
A.	NEW EMPLOYEES	J.	UNIFORMS
B.	PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS	K.	
C.	RE-HIRES	PROTEC	CTING OUR BUSINESS
D.	EMPLOYMENT TYPE	A.	CONFIDENTIALITY
E.		B.	NOTICE/POLICY ON PRIVACY IN CONNECTION
OUR WO	<u>ORKDAY</u>		WITH EMPLOYMENT
A.	WORKDAY	C.	
В.			FALSE INFORMATION AND CLAIMS
HOW W		E.	
	PAYDAY	PARTIN	<u>G WAYS</u>
В.	OVERTIME	A.	
C.	SHIFT PREMIUMS	B.	. ,
D.	PAYROLL		TS TO SUPPORT AND ASSIST YOU
E.	TIME CARDS / TIME CLOCK	A.	
F.	PUNCHING "IN"	B.	SOCIAL SECURITY, UNEMPLOYMENT
G.	TRAVEL AND REIMBURSEABLE EXPENSES		COMPENSATION, AND WORKERS'
	MPANY'S CODE OF CONDUCT		COMPENSATION INSURANCE BENEFITS
	E COMMUNICATE	C.	EXTENSION OF HEALTH AND LIFE INSURANCE
Α.			COVERAGE (COBRA)
В.	PROBLEM RESOLUTION: WORK TOGETHER	D.	EDUCATION BENEFITS
C.	BULLETIN BOARDS	E.	COMPANY REQUIRED TRAINING
D.	PERSONNEL INFORMATION	F.	TUITION REIMBURSEMENT PROGRAM
E.	ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION: NAV EMPLOYEE	G.	APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAM
	PORTAL, GROUPCAST AND OURPEOPLE	H.	ELECTRONIC NOTIFICATION

This will acknowledge that I have received a copy of the Company's Employee Handbook, which includes all the policies listed above. Further, I acknowledge that I have read and understand the Employee Handbook and I understand and agree to follow the policies and rules as specified therein. I understand that I am responsible for reviewing and understanding any future changes, additions, or deletions to this Handbook. I understand that the Employee Handbook does not alter the at-will nature of my employment nor create a contract or a guarantee that my employment will continue for a specified period of time or end only under certain conditions.

I.

J.

K. PURCHASES

EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

FOUNDERS FITNESS HEALTH CLUB

Date:	
	Employee Signature
	Employee's Name (Typed or printed)

WHEN YOU NEED TO BE AWAY FROM WORK

B. LEAVES OF ABSENCE (GENERALLY)

A. ATTENDANCE